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gence and Research at State. We have representatives 
from the Chairman's office, from Carl Ford 's office, NESA, and 
request a representative from National Security Council COlne 
well. Chuck, did I miss anybody? 

Mr. TROWBRIDGE. No, you didn't, but I'd like to clarify 
These are individuals that are on call to fill that board, not 
them are there. In other words, we don't call all this m'!mber .. ~ 
in at one time. There's various members at different boards out 
those agencies. 

Senator SMITH. But I assume it would be some information 
needed to be looked at. I mean, you would want a second look 
mean, it is not urgent but something-- . 

Mr. TROWBRIDGE. For instance, any board has usually got 4 or 
representatives from these outside agencies, such as CIA I&R 
Bob mentioned. ' , 

Senator SMITH. Senator McCain. 
Senator MCCAIN. Thank you, my friend . Thank you all for 

here and thank you for being here at this late hour, and you 
been patient for a couple of days now. We appreciate that 
much. 

Mr. Nagy, was there a mindset to debunk that you know of 
any time? 

Mr. NAGY. I think Senator Kerry and Carl Ford addressed 
issue well in earlier testimony. It's hard for me to imagine 
like Chuck Trowbridge, who have been in the office as as 
have and others, being frustrated dealing with all of the t~~~~::! 
of cases that they've dealt with, without the success of a 
American from their labors, to not have a sense-and this 
personal opinion now- to not have a sense that perhaps this 
is harder than anybody ever expected and that might color the 
they approach it. 

Mike Peck and I talked about that attitude. I read the pre,vioUi 
reports, all of them said that. I suspect there was an aw,~~~~~;: 
that amongst the men and women within the branch. 
I've got to note that from the mid-1980's until the time when 
had charge of the office, we had increased it from 12 to 42 
tions. So many of the folks working in that office were 
tively new. 

I don't believe that they carried with them the same U~i~!:;';kj;;; 
I felt that it was a mixed problem, one that we had been 
On. I also felt that Mike, if he felt that seriously, needed to work 
changing the attitude within the branch if it, in fact, existed. 

Senator MCCAIN. Mr. Sheetz, you heard a lot of the alleg,.tio'~ 
that Dr. O'Grady made. They were transmitted to us and 
like to transmit them to you and get a response to those 
tions, and maybe a response to some of her recommendations 
she and others have. We would appreciate that. 

Mr. SHEETZ. It's very powerful testimony. We'd be pleased to look 
at it. 

[The information referred to follows:] 
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D EPARTMENT OF DEFENSE RESPONSE TO DR. O'GRADY'S TEsTIMONY 

following is a summary of the most serious allegations r~ised by the testimo­
O'Grady as they appear in the transcript of the hearing. The Department 

Response foHows each specific allegation . 
O'(lra,iyjslated that records were "purged" from her father 's fi1es. - in{or"!o­

~h,oni"" subsequent to the Vietnamese participation in the interVieW 

is changed as a result of Vietnamese participatio~ in ~itn~ 
of the statements and evidence remains a part of the investIgative 

~~;;~~~i judgments may change as .more information is received. collated and 
is the nature of the analytiC process. 

purged from Colonel O'Grady's files. USAF casu.alty is ul'I:aware 
of "Sergeant Walker's" report ever having been mcluded 10 the 

casualty file. 
had disappeared- fingerprints and dental records-through willful and 

:::':~:'::ra~,c~:ts:'t records nor dental records have disappeared through willf~1 or In-
No dental records on file at the U.S. Army Cen.tral Identlficatl?n 

have ever disappeared. Each set of dental records 15 careful~y mam­
the data therein input into an automated database for coI?panson and 
forensic examinations require. Lieutenant Colonel Joh~me Webb. the _oander of the U.S. Army Central Identification Laboratory, 15 present and 

any Members questions in this regard. 
rllogerp" j' ,nt of 897 of the 2,271 POW/ MIA's are contained within the 

Bureau of Investigation. The FBI is the so~e U.S. Gc:>v~rnment 
with maintenance of flngerprint records. FBI Director WIlham Ses­

to Congressman Solarz. explained the ~ns why a n';lmber of 
either did not access into their system lnttlally or were ma~ve~ 

after administrative presumptive findings of death were entered In 10-

Director Sessions also explained the efforts the FBI ~as underta.ken 
further fmgerprints are improperly purged. DIrector Sessions 

:,~:rc:~1.;rn'" to may be found on p. 639.] 

=
~:;?~~.!~t:h;:e:~Ass~ istant Secretary of Defense for Inte~n.a~ional Sec~r~ty Affairs Service Secretaries to examine the feasibility of reqUlrmg that a 

card be maintained within the field personnel jacket of every 
duty in the Armed Forces. This review is currently underway 

.ItIA"',ir",ati,,,,, made with teeth and fragments of teeth but when independent fo­
;"~~nl~~:::"~~l~·~ .• :we:,re consulted there were no dental records to be compared fO. i!I to this all~ation. In every case in ~hich dental materIal 

basis for an identification of remainS by the U.S. Army 
Laboratory, dental records were avai1able to support that 

There have been instances where ante-mortem dental X-rays were 
dental record however the information contained within the 

established the fact~al and scientific predicate for the iden­
have been no cases where dental identifications have been made in 

a dental chart and dental X-ray. The Central Identificati~n ~borato­
odontological methodology and procedures are accepted .wlth~n the fo­

community and by the American Academy of F~renslc Sciences. It 
• .,..··-n· .. o~ted that no other forensic identification laboratory III the world has as 
~'Iep .. nde"t procedural safeguards to assure valid identifications. Independ-

outside expert forensics experts are consulted at every step of the way 
e lL-HI's identification process. 

"'~10""1 League of Families at one time calkd for all {amily members to provide 
records that tlury had on fik so that they could be maintained . .. and 
records, either within Government files or within the National League of 

be found. 
record provided to the Central Identification Laboratory by either th~ 

League of Families or the individual family of an unaccounted for AmeTl-

:::=:I~bee~~:~n "lost." The Central Identification Laboratory maintains strict ac­
of dental records provided by the families and by any other individual 

This allegation is totally false and without any factual basis. 
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We were led to believe both in all verbal contacts and all written communicatiottt 
that my father had died . .. _ And the baseline informatio" that was very heLpfuilo 
me in my case is the fact that he ~ ~tegorizt;d as a catego~ 1. That means, 814&­
peeled to have been captured. But thr.s m(ormatwn was not dUicovered until 1985 by 
my independent research. 

Dr. O'Grady's father was carried in a Missing in Action Status until 15 March 
1977 when his status was changed to deceased. The basis for her father initially 
having been placed in a Missing in Action status was his apparent successful ejec. 
tion from his aircra~. good par~chute. 8t;td ?ther aircraft sig~t!ng his parachute on 
the ground, suggestmg he SUrviVed his inCident of loss. Additionally, Radio HanOi 
announced that 4 planes were downed over Quang Binh Province and Hay Tinh 
Province and a number of pilots were captured on 9 and 10 April 1967. Colonel 
O'Grady was the only pilot lost over Quang Binh on 10 April 1967. 

Pursuant to the Missing Person's Act, 37 USC Sec. 555, prior to the end of his 
first year in a missing status, Colonel O'Grady's status was reviewed by the Air 
Force. Given the circumstances of Colonel O'Grady's loss, the Air Force chose to 
retain him in a missing status and his family was so advised. He remained in that 
status until his status was reviewed, at the request of his wife. Mrs. O'Grady sent 
the USAF a letter stating that her famil, needed to be released from the limbo 
status and requested that Colonel O'Grady s case be reviewed for a status change to 
Killed in Action. The subsequent review was made pursuant to the next~f-kin re­
quest. 

Until Colonel O'Grady's status was changed pursuant to the family request, the 
Air Force never led the family to believe " from the outset" that Colonel O'Grady 
was deceased. In fact, the evidence was substantial that Colonel O'Grady survived 
his incident of loes. 

The first time I have ever known my father to have been captured alive, although I 
greatly suspected it based. upon my own research. was in August 1991. 

The evidence provided to the family suggested, from just after Colonel O'Grady 
was lost on 10 April 1967, that he may have survived his incident of loss. This infor­
mation was provided by the USAF Casualty Affairs Office to the family. The statUI 
of Colonel O'Grady was not changed until a request was made by the PNOK to 
review his status. 

I asked (POW DebriefingsJ of the men known to have been captured within 10,000 
meters of my father and I provided to names of those particular individuals . ... 
But I have never been provided any of that. 

Prisoner of War debriefings are not releasable to families, nor indeed, to the 
former Prisoners of War themselves. Executive Order 11652, dated March 8, 1972, 
was the basis for classifying major portions of the POW debriefing information. The 
information the POW's provided concerning military plans, weapons and operations; 
the vulnerabilities and capabilities of certain systems and plans; and intelligence 
sources and methods met the criteria of Executive Order 11652 and was classified 
Later under the criteria of Executive Order 12356, dated April 2. 1982, it was deter-
mined that t~e information was still currently and properly classified. . 

POW debrlefings also produced confidential information obtained under a non-di8-
closure promise. POW's were promised that their complete and candid statements 
abo~t .the conditions of their capti~ty and the events surrounding their captu:re. 
captivity and release would not be disclosed. Release of this confidential informabOO 
would violate confidentiality agreements and constitute an unwarranted invasion of 
their personal privacy. 

Two options to the policy exist: 
1) Family members of Americans missing and unaccounted for in Indochina hB;ve 

been provided a detailed summary of the POW debriefs. The summaries have In­
cluded all releasable information concerning missing family members. 

2) Returned POW's who have requested release of their POW debriefing inforOl!i 
tion have been allowed a one-time security clearance and provided access to re 
and review the debriefing files in a controlled environment. The authorization to 
review files did not constitute authority to copy, record or retain the debriefing file. 

Pursuant to the policy stated above, POW debriefs were properly withheld f~pt 
disclosure. As no summaries were provided to the family of Colonel O'Grady, no In­
formation relative to his fate was contained within the debriefs that Dr. O'Grady 
requested. 

I know {or a {act that the individual (a Marine sergeant named Walker) contacted 
the casualty office at Nellis AFB in the late 19GO's, that he claimed to have beef! 

415 

IttJId in a camp in Laos with my father. At that time we were told that this claim 
faise, that could not possibly be true, and it was discounted. . 

was 8 POW who was named Walker who was captured and released In 
Asia. Seaman Michael J. Walker was captured on 5 February 1970 in 

~~~~!1H;e was released after 23 days. He spent his entire period of captivity in 
naval facility near Phnom Penh. There was no formal debriefing con­

is no record that he or the others with whom he was captured 
other American prisoners. 

s:afn~~~r:i~E'~WOUld have had an opportunity to observe Colonel O'Grady 
i . never left the Phnom Penh area and was never con­

. Colonel O'Grady was shot down over North Vietnam. There is no in­
i~f'or:m"ti(m whatever, from any source suggesting that Americans who 

over North Vietnam were ever transported to Laos or were later 
Laos. Similarly, there is no credible evidence to suggest that Americans 

North Vietnam were ever transported to Cambodia. 
no Marine named Walker who returned from captivity, either at Oper-

H()mec().mi.':~ or as an early releasee. Additionally, no American Prisoners of 
Dramesi, reported. seeing Colonel O'Grady in captivity. 

Dramesi stated that he saw no Americans during his trip to 
camp after 

AGve: also requested on numerous occasions, through every channel available to 
CI list of the early returnees {rom Vietnam, and I have not been able to access 
list either. 

USAF Missing Persons and Cas.ualty Aff&:irs Offi.~ has ~o record of.a request 
O'Grady for this informatIon. The Informabon Will be compiled from 
services and it will be provided to her. 

)i;:'li>;(i~;;d~~!i~~~I,~ numt>er of suggestions about improving the Government per­
matters. The following points were raised by Dr. O'Grady 

points are the Department of Defense comments: 

not a matter of public record. How can we verify who is :~~~'S~~~1~t~h.;~na~;m<S~ of the discrepancy cases for whom General Vessey 
how can we verify who is being omitted from the 

who should being asked for? 
, the 119 individuals who have been discussed in the testi­

are not an exhaustive list. DIA, JCRe, General Vessey 
of the Secretary of Defense worked together to develop a list of illus· 

_c.·.--.----. which we could provide to the :'ietna~ese to. demon~tra~ that.a.cat.e­
cases existed which suggested Amencans might still be alive In captivity m 
. The list was not exhaustive, merely illustrative. These cases were selected 

light on the live prisoner issue. There ~r:e cases in addition to t~e 
in.lividu.als which fit into the discrepancy case defiOltlon. Not all of the 119 diS­

cases involve individuals who were last known alive. Some of the discrep­
individuals who are known dead-but the Vietnamese should be 

information or remains. 
de,fi"dtion of a discrepancy case is: 

about which the USG has convincing evidence that the Governments of 
~lIruun. Laos or Cambodia should have specific knowledge. 

are three subcategories of discrepancy cases: 

Known Alive 
cases in which the U.S. has information that the individual survived the 

. . and fell into enemy hands. In the case of air incidents. this includes 
In which the crew members are believed to have successfully exited their air­
and to have been alive on the ground. In the case of ground incidents, this 

;~::!,:~,ca.ses in which the individuals were last known alive, were not gravely 
• , and were in proximity to enemy forces. 
Iiow At Homecoming 

lpecific group of individuals who, during the Vietnam War, were classified by 
. Service Secretaries as POW's but did not return 

These cases are also known to many families as 
POW status. There were 97 individuals so listed.. 

Pc:)iii';" have ~n accounted for through unilateral SRV 
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Knowledge of the Incident 

Circumstances of loss or subsequent information is convincing that V;'o'.,o_ 
Cambodia should have knowledge of the incident. In some of these cases, 
convinCing evidence that the individual did not survive the incident of loss. In 
cases, there is convincing evidence that Vietnam also has remains. 

In addition to the 119 individuals whose cases were presented to the VietzIarn .. 
there are 64 additional instances where the individuals were "last known 
13 cases where the individuals were classified by the Service Secretary 
These cases, in addition to the original remaining 119 in which fate has 
determined, will be the focus of the full time efforts of the Office 
USCINCPAC Joint Task Force earlier described to this "h~\Jscn~c~~:t 
Christmas. They will all be investigated within Phase I of t 

Immediately acknowledge that General Vesseys negotiations are limited to 
lost in North and South Vietnam . .. and are ineffective in the matter of men 
in Laos or transported to Laos such as my father. 

General Vessey is the Special Presidential Emissary to Hanoi for POW/ MIA 
fairs. As his title suggests, he is responsible for negotiating Withhf!t.~h:er~!e\i'~:'~~l 
matters concerning America's unaccounted for in Vietnam. G 
time and again raised the issue of Americans lost in Vietnam-Laos 
with the Vietnamese, suggesting that tripartite negotiations would be r"'IUIre<! 
resolve the fates of those individuals lost along the border. Further, he has 
edly pressed the Vietnamese to provide information on individuals lost in 
areas controlled by PAVN forces. Americans lost in areas under PAVN control 
count for nearly three fourths of the Americans unaccounted for in Laos. 

Take immediate action to induce or compel Laos to release the names 
of men known to have been captured alive in Laos and who still 

We have repeatedly requested that the Lao release a list of all f.,\';~~~c,::, 
captive by the Pathet Lao. The Lao have not provided such a list. !'I 
intelligence nor Current intelligence suggests that "hundreds" of A,ne"i"'lns 
captured alive in Laos. No current intelligence exists that confirms 
cans remain alive and captive in Laos. If Dr. O'Grady possesses such inl'onnatioa 
the Department of Defense would be pleased to receive it from her. 

I haue been told on numerous occasions we do not haue the capacity to cr(>8S.l"~ 
ize databases. That means if for example, a report of a liue-POW should come 
it cannot be entered in a computer bank that essentially cross references and 
fertilizes a DIA computer bank. 

All intelligence reports involving POW/ MIA's are provided by the 
agency to the Defense Intelligence Agency. Upon receipt all such 
tared into the DIA database. In addition, DIA and JCRC exchange 
quenUy to assure that the two data bases contain the same informatio-n-.- 0., --' •• , 

O'Grady's assertion, the capability exists and is used on a daily basis by the 
Intelligence Agency. The Department of Defense would be pleased to explore 
allegation further if Dr. O'Grady would provide the names of one or more of 
individuals who have provided this information to her on "numerous" occasions. 

Immediately establish, outsick the control or branch of 

ernment, an immediate and ~~m~p~re~h~e~ns~,~.ue~~;~~~~:i~~~2~i~~~~~~ plish the return of Liue Americans and the 
ports, ensuring unlimited and access 
challenge and resistance, and the consideration of i·.de",,.,len,' 
any possible criminal uiolations. 

The Department of Defense is unaware of a modality that 
tigative body, outside of any Government agency or branch O{~~.~i~;n;~~~~~; 
tigate the Department of Defense or to carry out the other f, 
The Department of Defense welcomes the oPJX>rtunity_ to continue to cooperate 
the Committees of Congress with oversight over the POW/ MIA issue. 

Immediately arrange for all family members who are relatives of category 
gory 2's. and category 3's to testify before Congress of the cumulative record 
tioll and dishonesty so that it can be exposed. , 

The Department of Defense does not oppose this s~brgesti0.n. ~he ~part~:" 
would, however, request equal time to respond to allegations raIsed In such testl 
ny. y; ,.J 

In addi~ion. to imnl(!diately a.rmTlge for a fa'!1i1y membe,: who alleges an o[~tC al­
file contams informatLOn that f.S or has been ulcomplete. Inaccurate concealeu, 
tered, or purged. to testify in open hearing. 
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rtment of Defense does not oppose this suggestion. The Depa~ment 
[)epa er request that anyone who provides such testimony be requIred to 
howe

v 
a~d specific statements of fact as to what material they allege was 

incomplete or what materials may have been concealed, altered, 
whom or what agency. 

an Act of Congress that retroo.ctiuely restores Captain Carr and 
~~;<:J~l~ and all of the other known and suspected POWs to prisoner of war 

are prouen dead beyond any reasonable doubt. . 
,,,in~~~~c~~~. evidence to change the status of either Captall'~ Carr or Colo­
I< Department of Defense has complied with the applicable law, the 

in both cases. If a change of the law is warranted, the proper 

(~:jr::::4~~~~:~:;;"controls the information /1ow. S~e .controlled all the infor­
and [the information) was prohLbLted and preuented from 

. members directly. 

;~:~!~~~~~~;~h~as;'no control over information provid~ to the .families by 
First information on specific cases IS transmItted by th~ 

either DIA ~r JCRC_ That information is p~ovided by DIA ~1-
;- - .. :...,-- casualty officers fOT distribu~ion to t.he Pnmar~ Next-o~-KlO. 
~!~::i:::~~i:·~n~not in the chain of distributIOn and 18 not prOVided the l;tfor­
c She may review information in her capacity as the NatIOnal 

~:.!:~h!::~i~,i~ representative to the Interagency Group, but she has n? ~y 
:-; the information will be provided to the famiJy. AJI such. informat~on ~ 

provided to the families pursuant to Federal law. ThiS allegation IS 

basis. 
"';n~f~~;~::~~uery clearly that Ms. Griffiths participated in deliberate con-
It by and with various agencies of the u.s. Govern~ent. 

provided no factual basis for this allegation. She provl~ed no con-

: ~:::'t~:~o:f such "deliberate concealment." Ann Mills Gr.iffith:o IS not a. De­
employee and she has no say over what ma~enal wlll be p!~vlded 

To the best of our ability, we attempt to prOVide to the families all 
relevant to their cases on a timely basis. 

MCCAIN, Mr, Trowbridge, you are obviously the corpo­
How many years now have you been associated With 

It will be 20 this December, sir. 
MCCAIN. So you have been there when it was very small 

have seen it grow large, and you have seen the ups and 
of this issue, sometimes painfully so. 
TROWBRIDGE. I have seen the good and the ~ad, and I feel 

flak bearer drawn across the sky for a long tIme. , 
McCAIN, Mr. Trowbridge, during your years, did you 
contact with Mr, Bell? 

Other than reading reports and things, I have 
personal contact I know Bill through the years 

but to say that we worked on a da,ily basis, ~o, 
MCCAIN, Did you ever hear him mentIon that he 

was some hard evidence at some time that Amen-

TII()W·BRI[·IGE, No, sir. What he said today took me totally by 
I'm very interested to find out what he had to say" 

MCCAIN, And interested on what he bases h,s state-

l'ilOVVBIUD>GE .. Yes, sir, 
McCAIN _ Because you never saw any evidence or any ac­

~~t;~~ of evidence that would have convinced you that there 
~"""m"", of Americans being alive? 
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Mr. TROWBRIDGE. No, sir. And I would like to go back to ~tatement I made, I think it was in answer to Senator Smith mformatl?n m the ,1973 tIme frame. In the 1973 time frame was nothmg. I don t recall anything that would supp.ort then I talked in terms of going up to the 1975 
the Select Committee reviewed that information. I 
terms of right after Operation Homecoming, aad I 7,. ~,.~~;:;~~I~ questIOn to mean when the POW's came home did we thing that would indicate that they didn't all c~me home answer there was, I don't recall anything of that nature. ' 

Now, subsequent to th!it we were still in-country, of course, there was the fall of Srugon. There were Americans that captivi~y after that point. We did track them, we did have formatlO~, and ~hey did return. So I just want to make that was talkmg strIctly m terms of the prisoners at Homecoming. no, I don't know where Mr. Bell is coming from on that. I'm IOUS to see what he has. 
. Senator MCCAIN. Now, Mr. Trowbridge, during this period tIme you ~erved under many directors, and there are at least General Tighe, If I remember right, and Admiral Tuttle. Mr. TROWBRIDGE. Yes, sir. 
Senator MCCAIN. Both of whom, amongst I do not know many directors that you have had-­
Mr. TROWBRIDGE. I can't remember either, so-­Senator McCAIN. Two ofthem-_ 
Mr. TROWBRIDGE. Senator, Admiral Tuttle was not a director the agency, but he was a part of the agency at the time. . Senator MCCAIN. Then one director, in the case of Tighe, and one associated with the agency Admiral TIlIUIP both now state that they believe that there ~re 

Southeast Asia,. due t?, as I understand it, the weight of or the cumulatIve weight of evidence is my best unde~tand w~ are going to have Gen~ral Tighe, who can deSCribe hiS VIews a lot more succinctly than I can, but did have any conversations or dealings with them that gave you Idea as to why they formed the opinions that they did? Mr. TRO.WBRIDGE. Well, I can't quote General Tighe word word, b~t JUs~ before he did retire, there was testimony and, I hev:" hiS testImony was that we didn't have evidence. As I can t recall the exact words, but when asked his personal opini~ think that's where he came in and said I believe there somebody there, and then he expanded beyond that in the ing years. Of course, he'll have to speak to that. I can't. . Senator MCCAIN. And you, even though in absence of hard m~s to not have, and this a very unfair question to you, Mr. brId~e, and I apologize before saying it. Do you have a opmlOn that there might be Americans alive in Soutlhe'3St And the reason why I ask is that I am not sure that anyone besides you that has been constantly involved in the perhaps Mr. Bell, nearly so as you and he have been. Mr. TROWBRIDGE. Sir, I'll answer it in these terms. Are prisoners there, I don't know. I've looked-my personal the same as my professional opinion. I've looked at an reports over the years and I've gotten excited over ones. over 
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and the ones I got most excited about are the ones that out to be something that was orchestrated. Somebody did a . b of putting a story together. However, I haven't seen any­~hat would convince me that American prisoners of war are held there. 
McCAIN. Thank you. I thank you, Mr. Chairman and I that one of my colleagues will ask you about your experience some of these concocted or manufactured stories, because I am have had an interesting experience with that. Thank you, 

l,,"FIA.'HMIA~. Thank you, Senator, we will be glad to come give you more time to do so. Senator Grassley. 
GRASSLEY. Mr. Trowbridge, I would ask you first, I be­I think some of the information that I wanted for back­has probably been pretty well covered. You said you had with the agency since December 1971, so obviouslJ1' you have there a long time, and I suppose that Mr. McCam states It that you are kind of the corporate memory, the institutional for the organization. 

December 1971, what were you doing? 
'fitOV~BIUDGE. I was a naval officer, sir. 

GRASSLEY. Naval officer. Could I ask you what qualified that time in December 1971, to be an intelligence analyst? 'l'lIOWBRIDGE. Well, I was the branch chief. You sayan ana­wasn't an analyst. However, as far as my background is con­I was a naval aviator. I got into the intelligence communi­first schooling in intelligence was in 1964. I served as staff Cor intelligence and operations on staff. I was on 7th Fleet in Vietnam in 1967 and 1968. We were their eyes and shore. And, again, there I was an intelligence officer. I CINCP AC staff where I was an intelligence officer dealing 
~h::::I'~'V~~'n~r.~eq~.uirements, both at the national and the III Then I came to this position. 

~S~~~~~.~NO prior analytical experience? While you say no prior analytical experience, I 
in the intelligence community when I was in 

Vietnam and it certainly was my duty to provide 
intelligence information that was gathered. I was 

with the 7th Air Force and that information up to the fleet. 
GRASSLEY. And the POW office where you work, how fide intelligence analysts are there? 

;~~~:.~~ I don't have the exact number right in front of Bob knows. 
No. 

GRASSLEY. Well, if you want to answer, Mr. Sheetz, I just want the statistic, that is all I am after. 
!'ftIlETz. We've a total of 58 billets in the organization right 

are what I would call the management team. We 
~ ~~~e~~~~nc::and administrative support people, 29 analysts ~ technicians, and enlisted personnel who per­a mixture between analytic and technical support adds up to 58. 
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Senator GRASSLEY. I think, Mr. Trowbridge, you 
swered this, but let me ask it my way. I do not expect a 
answe~, If you assun;e you have spoken to it before. In anyUllof",re .. 
analysIs of IIve-slghtmg ~eports o~ other information, have yOU 
concluded that an American servlCeperson is being held against 
will m Southeast Asia-all of Southeast Asia? 

Mr. TROWBRIDGE. As a prisoner of war? 
Senator GRASSLEY. Being held, yes, as a prisoner of war. 
Mr., TROWBRIDGE. I don't believe we have, sir. 
Senator GRASSLEY. OK. Now, you say strictly a prisoner of Wa 

would rather say against his will. You know, I do not know_I r. 
not a lawyer. I do not know the true legal definition of prisoner 
war, but somebody being held against his will. 

Mr. TRO:"BRIDGE. Not to my knowledge, sir. Now, wee~;h~a~d~~::::: 
as I mentIOned ~ust a lIttle ear her, after Operation:. 
there were mdlvlduals that were still in the country. 
was an American presence there until 1975. There were m,jlvidllab 
~hat were captured. We did have reporting that equated to 
mdlvlduals. Some of them were moved through Vietnam to 
Vietnam. We knew w!'-ere they w~re. We had reporting that 
"9uated to the~e mdlvlduals. We did have someone in Laos at 
time and we did equate reports of these individuals. So that is 
answer. 

Senator GRASSLEY. OK.. I.am willing to accept that ju.:lgJnent. 
want to follow up and thiS IS Just to clarify it from the 
of your responsibility. I assume that you are aware that·' ..... "LUpOIOI 
anyone of your colleagues in the organization have ever 
even one mistake in analyzing live-sighting reports, it could 
that we have left someone over there against his will. Is that a 
statement? 

Mr. TROWBRIDGE. I think about it every day, sir. 
Senator GRASSLEY. OK. Again, this is probably repeating, but 

to. emphasIZe, I think, what Mr. McCain brought up and 
without any discussion with him. Well, I guess I did 'not ask 
queshon of you, SO I am asking of you, Mr. Trowbridge, do you 
heve that there is a problem in DIA with regard to the mindset 
debunk? 
. Mr. TROWBRIDGE. No, sir, I don't. Mr. Nagy addressed that 

lIttle, and I would be mOre than glad to address that issue 
you. So. ofte!' the D<;fense Intelligence Agency gets this nanOl1e_! 
d.ebu~kmg mformatlOn. We have received approximately 
slghtmg reports. We presently have a little over 100 on the 
that are unresolved. We have a fair number of those reOOlrts-­
think it is about 68 percent-where the individuals have 
and given us this report, the analytical work has been done, 
we have equated that information to someone that is accounted 
in one form or another. 

In other words, the reporting had to do with somebody that 
down during wartime, the information where they talk about 
individual being captured is right on the money. They have told 
the truth. They tell us about somebody in Vietnam say in 
period of time, 1975 time frame, sightings of individ~als 
being held, and when we equate that to the individual we 
who the individual is. Again, they are accounted for or they 
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Maybe they were a missionary, someone that was working 

GRASSLEY. Maybe I could save you some concern, because 
think maybe you feel implicit in my questIon when I talk 
mindset to debunk, I do not necessarily say that that is a 

lIlo,tIv,e. I would say that it could be a ca~e where, as I said a 
times yesterday, it may not be .posslble to see t!,-e forest 

trees, you know, that sort of a thing where ~omehmes you 
so close to a situation, and with no bad mohve, Just maybe 
something correctly. I guess I would ask you to an.swer the 
yes or no, if you know that IS where I am commg from 

ask you this question. , . , 
TROWBRIDGE. I certainly know where you re commg.from Sl~, 
think an analyst makes a judgment based upon their e~pen­
and they look at the situation, they look at that particular 

and if it is not a good report, then that is what you want 
your analyst, he should say. that. Now the '!'indset to 
how can we debunk reports If people are commg m and 

the truth and we've equated those reports that people 
~llil1L~ us the truth. As I said about 68 percent. We also have a 

them where somebody actually did come in and tell us a 
of that information is then provided in front of another 

review. 
GRASSLEY. Well, let me accept your answer, and only 
part of my question by saying that yesterday Mr. Ford 
about the fact that a mindset to debunk may be part of 

and I guess I would conclude that if Carl Ford is cor­
or indirectly that reflects on you and other ana­

the DIA. And I just think that is something th,,:t you have 
think about. Again, I do not equate ,,:ny bad motIve to t~at. 
NAGY. Senator, if I could say somethmg, and not detractmg 

time my explanation to Senator McCam was a personal 
rejga', -d to how people worked and minds operate in 

and these have been stressful situations for 
many years. I don't believe there's an analyst 

not one who comes to work every day saying to 
I get a~y reports today, I'm going to put tho~e 

I don't think there's anybody over there, and It 
matter what the report says. I don't think they are con-

at all, or operate that way in any way whatsoever. These 
my view, honest, dedicated men and women who functIOn as 
they can a very difficult environment. I know what 

said I know what I said earlier with regard to 
over time with the pressures of the job. 

GRASSLEY. I you are repeating, and legitimately so, 
I made about the forest for the trees. Let me ask Mr. 

'';i'~~:;~' ~ Is it DOD's policy to give classified information 
~ or have we, in fact, given some classified infor-

Vietnamese pertaining to POW I MIA matters? 
.~EII<J!:rz. That's a hard question for me to answer because I've 

there in the Hanoi office and I'm not personally 
hAv .. n'l been there to see what has been passed to the 

~un."",. I have seen case narratives that were pre-
, purpose of passing information to the Viet-
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namese. Descriptions of the loss incidents, map segments with 
cal positions plotted, pictures of the lost and unaccounted-for 
viduals. I know all those files were passed to the Vietnamese, 
would be certain that in some instances probably material 
tracted from classified, and properly sanitized and passed, 
loss information that was given to the Vietnamese. That nap",,,, 
long ago, but I have seen those files. 

Senator GRASSLEY. Mr. Sheetz and Mr. Trowbridge, DOD 
has been stated by Secretary Cheney and Assistant Secretary 
that family members can have access to all information in 
loved one's files except sources and methods. Do you agree that 
is the policy? 

Mr. TROWBRIDGE. Yes, sir. 
Mr. NAGY. Yes. 
Senator GRASSLEY. Has either of you ever denied a 

member access to information that he or she has a right to 
ing to this policy? 

Mr. SHEETZ. Not with knowledge. I could have made a mi!;taJr. 
but not with knowledge. 

Mr. TROWBRIDGE. I will answer exactly the same, sir. There is 
need to deny any of that information to the families 
sources and methods. 

Senator GRASSLEY. If a family member asked for inJfoflmatiOl 
and just happens to show up at your doorstep and asks to see, 
a casualty file, do they get it right away? Can they see what is in 
right away? 

Mr. SHEETZ. We are required by procedure to work through 
service casualty officers. There have been times when 
bers have Come in, in what you might call exigent ciJrcuLmi,tanCl 
that those procedures have been short cut. I might add th,.t--

Senator GRASSLEY. Well, I should not interrupt you, I am 
Mr. SHEETZ. Dealing with the family members is at one time 

most impofltant and one of the most draining parts of my 
Draining in that-and I think useful-but draining in that I 
phone calls from family members who are extremely e~:b!~l~: 
distraught at times. And Senator, I have to tell you it's 
gut-wrenching. My heart goes out. 

Senator GRASSLEY. But what they want is information, 
guess the only thing that bothered me in what you said, is 
you immediately said after I asked my question, when you say 
cording to procedure. I do not know exactly what that means. I 
sure you do know what it means, but it may be that ~~,cordiI1l[ 
procedure, that there is something wrong with that aspect ?f 
policy that gives the families the feeling that they are getting 
runaround. What we are really after here is that we need. to 
families immediate access and whatever this runaround IS 
talk about, not have it. I can understand the necessity for 
and methods, but beyond that, I cannot, and I am sure they 

Mr. NAGY. Senator, we have no reason to withhold an.vtllllP 

other than sources and methods, and in fact if we have, 
shouldn't have, and I can guarantee you we won't for as long 
Mr. Sheetz and I are in a position to see to it that that's the 
With regard to the procedures, these were not established by 
DIA functions within the process, as you say. 
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Well, is Secretary Ford now establishinl; that 
I mean, Secretary Ford could dictate that. thiS IS not 
through the casualty office and we are gomg to have 

iiiaP8Clity right there to deal with it. . 
NAGY. Cefltainly, Senator. The ASSIStant Secretary could 
change the policy himself, or ask the Secretary to change 

As you know, we function through the casualty offices 
services. od . 

QIAl[Ul!lAl' . I think what we have suggested here t ay IS, re-
may be necessary, you we~e here when I made 

~~~~~~~l~'~~~t~;:t to get a more streamlmed and accountable ;::: the Senator from Iowa is saying is, do not let 
stand in the way, create a procedure that does not 

the way. . 
GRASSLEY. I hate to suggest thiS, but you .ought to l;et a 

of politicians in there. We are good at handlI~g out thmgs. 
ask maybe one final question. How lon~ a ])erl?<i must pass 

a family member gets aCCess to new hve-sll;htmg mfo~,!,a­
I guess to answer that question I would hke some citing 

Jro',ernirlg that. 
I mentioned that in my opening remarks. Let me ask 

1:~~ the policy that we have in place now with regard to 

~ Most firsthand sighting of reports--Senator, do not 
':.,!~~~ii~~~: individual's name. Most of the firsthand 

r that come in require an analytic job to equate 
parti.cular case. What we try to do is once we make that 

~~!~r,;c~~~e~~ judgment, that equates It at that pomt. It on us to do whatever sanitization or whatev~r 
is required to get it in the form that we can get It 

farniliies. There are times when we are perhaps overwo~ked 
doesn't happen as quickly as it should. One of the thmgs 

did within the last 2 months was reorgamze the office. to 
new branch called the Current Operations Branch, whICh 
is responsible for reading every piece of traffiC that comes 
office. And any piece of traffic that comes m that we ca.n 

1diJ_lv correlate to a particular case, the watch officer who IS 
time is responsible for making a coPy of that report 

r:~~~~~ii~p:~u~tting it into the process of gettmg It to the. c,,:s­
r~ things, I think, do sometimes breakdown IS m 

cannot be immediately correlated, and t~ey hav~ to go 
an analytic loop to get correlated, but I will admit that 

an area that needs more management attention and a 
standard of excellence, and I promise to give that to you. 

GRASSLEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
UllAlLRMAN. Thank you, Senator. We have been here al,!,ost 9 

and I think similarly yesterday, and I wou.ld hke to 
into a couple of sort of snappy answer questIOns If we 

move this along a little bit. 
troUbled. We have got a situation where in 1973 we had Op­
Homecoming and people came home. The Defense Depart­

there is nobody else alive, they are all dead, that was the 
And yet families said no, they are not all dead. Today, 20 

later, we have got how many discrepancy cases? 
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Mr. SHEETZ. General Vessey presented 119 cases to the 
ese. 

The CHA~MAN. 119 cases, 20 years later, in which there 
cause to beheve we could not know what to believe. But there 
a !eason In a number of those cases to say that a person was 
ahve-that we acknowledged they were last alive-accurate? 

Mr. SHEETZ. There were SOme other cases in that 119 that 
not last known ahve, but generally speaking that's correct. 

The CHAIRMAN. So 20 years later we have knowledge of 
known alive. But the Defense Department announced that 
were all dead and you are saying that we had! l:n~:o~r~~~~~!~n~ 
1973, 1974, or 1975 that suggested there were ( 
and they only became discrepancies later? 

Mr. TROWBRIDGE. Sir, let me try and clarify that for you. 
saId snapl'~ answers-when you get into discrepancy situations 
numbers It s gOIng to take a long time, but I'll answer you 
snappy answer. As far as the intelligence was concerned 
t~at we equated to individuals still being held in captivity 
time, the answer was !l0. The discrepancy cases that we're 
about today-were IndiViduals that were last known alive 

.. The CHAIRMAN. Did we not know that they were la"st 
ahve then? 

Mr. TROWBRIDGE. Yes, sir, we did. 
The CHAIRMAN. Then why is that not evidence of somebody 

ahve? How can you say they are all dead? 
Mr. TROWBRIDGE. I never said they were all dead, and I don't 

how you can prove they were all dead. 
The CHAIRMAN. Did you agree with the statement then that 

were all dead? 
Mr. TROWBRIDGE. I didn't make that statement. 
The CHAIRMAN. Did you agree with the statement? 
Mr. TROWBRIDGE. I didn't agree with it then, I don't agree 

today. 
The CHAIRMAN. Did you say you did not agree with it then? 
Mr. TROWBRIDGE. I don't remember specifically saying that 

anybody. 
The CHAIRMAN. Did the Defense Intelligence Agency stand 

and say, do not do thIS, we have evidence some people may 
ahve? 

Mr. TROWBRIDGE. Well I think it was well-known to <>w.rvllGl 
what the situation was on last known alive individuals. 

The CHAIRMAN. What does that mean? Does that mean 
well-known that there might be some people alive? Is that 
means? 

Mr. TROWBRIDGE. Well, I would think so. 
The CHAIRMAN. Then how could a policy have been anoicL,lal 

that said they were dead? 
Mr. TROWBRIDGE. I didn't make that policy. 
The CHAIRMAN. Well, how could you then not have had 

that people were alive? You said earlier there was not evide,nOe.. 
seems to me that if somebody was last known to have 
and you do not know that they were dead, and we do not 
years later that they ar:e dead, presumably 19 years ago we 
to an even greater certainty that they might be alive. 

425 

the question is, what happened to them? Why was there. not 
I mean that is what is leaping out at everybody, thiS IS 

You have said that there was evidence that 
might have been alive, correct? Is that correct, Mr. 

NAGY. That is correct. 
CHAIRMAN. Is that correct, Mr. Trowbridge? 
TROWBRIDGE. The circumstances surrounding the incident, 

we knew of them they were alive. 
CHAIRMAN. Now what did we do to collect that data or to 
that effort back in 1974, 1975, 1976, 1977, 1978, 1979? 

Well we certainly did. Any information that 
or anybody that reported information relative to 

into our office. Did we have any in-country assets to 
that at the time? Absolutely not. 

C~IAI1RMAN . You see it strikes me, respectfully, that this is 
burning issue today than it was then. That we are more 
about trying to find those guys alive today than we were 

. If I'm right, it seems that way to me too, but I think 
to place this in the context of the environment at the 

which I think Mr. Ford and others have done, or attempted 
The environment then was to pull away from the rest of the 

a degree. A number of changes were made within intelli­
example, that reflected that, where we diminished sig­

the assets we had devoted to the Third World. 
there was an attitude with regard to Vietnam that has 

about even today, that we wanted to disassociate our-
a Nation from that terrible time. I'm afraid that as you 

the questions you ask are unanswerable by us here, be­
a matter of not only national policy, but almost a na­
to move away from that. 

.. _l;HAnlM,IU<. And maybe that is the answer. Maybe, respect­
to you that that is the answer, that that is why 

to create an effort and an entity that stood up 
Government and against that attitude. 

I have no doubt about that sir, with regard to the atti­
frunilies. I can only say that I believe that to the degree 

recover, you can't, from the immediacy of the situa-
-DWim2 the homecoming. That the Government should have 

a greater degree to be certain, that the kind of assets that 
now applied against the problem would have been best ap­

I can't recover from that, and I can' t apologize enough 
famllmes personally. 

~
~:~~~~ Well, that is a very fair and, again, one of the 

statements that we have heard, and it is the kind of 
that we need to hear, and I appreciate it. It 

what may be happening here, Mr. Trowbridge, is 
responding, as he did then, to that information, but 

.BI!renLcy, for whatever reasons back then, and they are well 
I!IilIOlQ-t:he,re was a retrenchment and so forth-did not view it 

there was a difference, just as there is a differ­
league about how to do methodology, there was a 

then in perceptions. Is that a fair statement? 
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Mr. TROWBRIDGE. I would say yes, certainly. 
The CHAIRMAN; Now, ~th r,:,spect to this sort of debunking 

cept that was raised a httle bit earher, you are all familiar 
the Dooley case, are you? 

Mr. TROWBRIDGE. You would have to refresh my memory. 
The CHAIRMAN. Well, let me refresh you with it. This comes 

th~ repo~ of the minority of the Foreign Relations 
ThiS IS a situatIOn where a Navy pilot, Lt. Comdr. James . 
was shot down on October 22 1967. He was conducting a bolmbi~ 
run near HanO!. He was flymg an A-4E. He crashed just 
Do San, Haiphong Province in North Vietnam. A fellow 
his .ai!craft after it ~as hit. They watched it go down g.!'~dllal\ 
until It hit ab.<>ut 1 mile offshore in the vicinity of Do San. 
n~t see an ejection, but there was limited observation by 
pilots because of the weather and because of the swiftness 
incident, so there was some uncertainty. He was listed 
body not recovered. He was not returned or accounted for 
Operation Homecoming. 

In 1987, a North Vietnamese refugee was interviewed by U.S. 
telhgence personnel at a refugee camp, and he described the 
down of an American jet aircraft that he had witnessed 
while in the area of Do San in Haiphong PrOVincee~'i !(i~~.~i: 
the source, he said he saw the pilot bailout with a t; 
chute, try. to swim out to sea to avoid capture. The pilot 
pistol at hl~ pursuers before he was captured. The refugee said 
captu~ed pilot was stripped of his one-piece flight suit, placed 
the Sidecar of a motorcycle, driven across Do San airfield, 
taken away by North .vietnamese officials to a waiting ~~~~~~ 

Early DOD evaluatIOn of the fisherman's information 
that he probably witnessed the shoot-down of a pilot, J.M. 
son, wh? was shot down 2 months after Dooley in the same ge.nerlll 
area. Hickerson was captured, he was repatriated from 
nam in 1973. 

After Operation Homecoming, however, information began 
surface that Dooley was alive. In 1973, a U.S. POW who was 
triated said he saw Dooley's name written on a wall of a 
in Hanoi. Two Thai special forces soldiers released from 
Vietnam ~ustody in 1973 identified his photograph as a 
mmate. Fmally, a Communist propaganda photograph 
pilots captured in Hanoi, dated after Dooley was shot down 
ently showed a partial profrle of a person who strongly r",;e' ,ml,led Dooley. 

Now in 1989, the former prisoner POW Hickerson in a writu!D 
statement described the details of his parachute landing and 
ture, and he was disturbed-Hickerson was disturbed-that 
fisherman's eyewitness account of the shoot-down of an Navy 
was wrongly attributed to him. He said that he landed on 
inside of a peninsula at Do San, could not have been swimming 
to sea when he was captured, as the fisherman described. Further­
more, he wrote, he did not fire his pistol before he was captured­
He said his parachute was all white, not tricolored as the fisher­
man stated. He stated that when he was shot down he wore , 
Marine utility uniform consisting of pants and shirt, and not a one­
piece flight suit as the fisherman described. And finally, he wBfl 
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to prison riding on the back of a bicycle, and not in a jeep or 
a motorcycle or car. . d It ' a DOD 

contrasting differences,. however, dl ~not resu
th 

I~tatus of 
the conclUSIOn regardmg the shoot-uown or e 

Colonel Childress noted m the file that Dooley 
with a presumptive status C?f dead, bodymnot I recove{9'ti 
as presented to North Vietnamese 0 ICla s m 

theW technical meeting that took place then, an~ SOt thfe ires­
is that with respect to a case hke that~ Irs 0 a , IS 

guess 't e does that refresh your recollectIOn about that sequence ru, . h h ? 
anv of you familiar Wit tat. . . 

orNare Irm not familiar enough to answer your questIOn Sir. 
AGY. b 'd ? 

C RMAN Are you Mr Trow rI ge . b 
HAl IDG' E No si~ I'~ not The Dooley case I remem er 

TROWBR . , . d the erits as to at at the time. I can't sit here an argue m 
did one thing or another. 

CllIAIIRMAN . Do you know whether or not there was a re-

~'fi~~~~BFU~Gf!' I know we took a look at it. I can't tell you 

~.:.!:'!'!!ot:l·you have any idea why the Dooley case might 
ra~ you see this question of how we have got some-

b&-trus that ;;. not ev~n perhaps on the discrepancy hst, but 
oerh,aps ou ht to be. Now maybe there is a ratIOnale, maybe 

~a n to Dooley subsequently, a~d obVIOusly the 
:~:~ mighrkow it, but if it is not even bemg presented to 

a case how do we know? kn 'th 
AGY &mator let me offer to provide all that we ow WI 

to this case to'the Committee within the ne~t day or so .. d d 
Dooley case file, including clasSIfied matenal was provi e 

Committee.] b' I't . a 
CHAIRMAN. I would appreciate that, but 0 VIOUS Y I raIses d 

uestion which the Committee cannot walk away. from an 
~e need to work on together, and that is the questIOn of how 
of the!;e cases exist like that. And I think what we are ~omg 

do for this Committee to be effective, and for famlhes to 
questions answered, is we are gomg to have to look hard ~ .lthe.tr of what those classifications are, how they. get there, 

Wb,etller or not we need to do some reevaluatmg With respect 
include them in this process as we go along from rher~. 
an 0 nness to that reevaluation process and so 10rt , 

again ":. lot of credibility to this. I do not have the 
this. It may be that you guys have evaluated the hell out 
you have got 25 different reasons why It was not recate-

that is precisely what I think we need to know now. 
make sense? 

\!;:;~'! Yes, sir. f th . ~ I might just note that each and everyone 0 e 
the ones in Vietnam, are going to be made part of the 

plan that .CINC~ AC is. putting together for on-the-
verification and lnvestIgatIon 1n Vletna,m. . 

CHAIRMAN That is great to hear, that Will help do It. . 
SHEETZ. If 'we have somehow ma~e a mistake, not only Will 

review of this Committee be useful m gomg over those, but ev-
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~ryon~ needs to understand that the Defense Department 
Inve~tlgate On the ground in Vietnam each and every 
mIssing, unaccounted-for individual. 'v',"-_ 

The. CHAIRMAN. That is a very significant statement, and 
amb,tIOUS and sIgnificant project, and clearly the changes ' a 
nam welcome that. And I think there will be an enormous In 
nIt:y to do It, and so the key issue then will be, obviously, SUttici .. 
aS~lgnment of ~rsonnel, so that Bill Bell and company 
gOing cr~y trYing to . fulfill that obligation in changing 
stances wIthout an abIlIty to follow through on it. Senato 

Senator SMITH. It is getting late, and you gentlemen r 
ver~ patIent. Let me indulge you just for a few moolr~~e~.~~l~~~~~~ 
to pIck up Just bnefly in a comment on the line of q' 
ator Kerry w.as talking about, 1971, 1972, 1973. It the 
of the. Committee to call witnesses who were in the policylnl:entiq 
that time to ~nswer those questions which obviously I believe 
more appropnate t~at they answer them probably than you. 

The only connectIon might be, Mr. Trowbridge was the 
you .were. there at the time. You kind of transce~d all of 
ministratIons, and it ju~t seems to me that if you had any 
that there was no JustificatIOn for saying everybody's dead 
conslde~lng the severity of the issue, it would Seem like-and 
not saYing you would have to make it publicly because so,ldi'ers 
not do that, but you can do it through channels-and there 
nothing. that you felt had to be sent up through channels 
would dIspute the fact of that statement based upon your 
gence where you were at the time. ' 

Mr. TROWBRIDGE. That is correct, sir, but to say you had ,' , nt.,n; .. 
gence that would sa:y everyone is dead, there is no intelligence 
would say everyone IS dead. 

Mr. SHE.ETZ. Senator, could I please add something? It's 
cntical POint. It seems to be a point in the minds of the 
here on what happened back there in 1973 and the 
occurred up to th~t point. I might add here that the 
and. the Infor~atlOn that is reported, that is the basis 
makinl( the deCISIons On last. known alive, that is not 
gence Infor~atIon, Sir. That Information comes from the ooefl.ti<ln-' 
al co~munIty, so I would just point out that DIA wasn't only 
?rgamzatlOn and Chuck Trowbridge, though he is the last remain­
Ing analyst and manag~r from that period, that is not just intelli­
gence informatIOn, that s operational information. 

Senator SMITH. I understand that. I was just trying to see from 
your perspective, since you were there. 

I mean, when you look back, through the press reports, I mean, 
the papers, any of them, they re very credible-The Wall Street 
Journal, New York Times, Post-all the stories as you well know, 
you've all seen the clips. ' 

They just simply go along, prisoners, prisoners, prisoners, and 
then boom, everybody's dead, that's the end of it and then it just 
seems to me that I don't know how-and I us~d to coach high 
school baseball. If I told m);' team to go out and lose every day, yoU 
guys make sure you lose thIS game, make Sure you lose this game­
I mean, it would seem to me if any mind set to debunk occurred, it 
started there. 
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ot there now, then great. But I certainly ha~e not ruled 
~:n:sJ~~~~',~~ that it didn't exist at some POint In tIme because 
i;; not necessarily because of individual analysts. But 

off of that quickly with a couple of qUick pomts. 
:'"'1-rowbriclge, have you ever seen any intelligence from-and 

n here, but aerial photography or related mat-
o!.:uld give you any indication that the~e were Amen,?"n 
of war during the war or after the war In Laos or m V let-

TROWBRIDGE. We had good indications that there were Am~r-
. the reporting. Now, if you want to Just talk about aenal 
JD there were some individuals that thought we had 

of some folks in a location where there were some 
and we looked at that very seriously and hard, 

at with General Tighe, as a matter of fact, and 

was no. I 'f thO SMITH. Now, you can-if you wish to c an y IS now, 
d if not we can do it in executive seSSIOn, but I was told 

u:'e individual-and I won't mention J:>is name, but you wIiI 
who it is-who was the expert on thiS type of Imagery was 

convinced that the imagery that was presented was In 
: ":'i,~~:;hf or were in fact caucasians, and that when the Tighe 
ir that matter up, that another view then was offered 

was not correct. Is that accurate, as far as you 

TROWBRIDGE. There was a report relative to imagery that 
the Tighe report that did not. make its "fay mto the. final 
That was an error. General Tighe and hiS lP"0up sat m on 

pl1_'nt~tion as to what our findings were relatIve to that, and 
it's not in there is they bought off on it. 
SMITH. In other words, something that had stood there, 

Illal1er"V analysis that had taken place that had stood there for 
of years was reviewed during the Tighe report and an­
was taken that was different? I mean, I Just want to es-

that that is in fact what happened. Is that .accurate? . 
NAGY. I think it would probably be better If we address thiS 

where we could talk this all the way through. I am con .. 
that Chuck may not be thinking of the same facts that you 

I will accept that. We will do it there. 
""lJT1~'more questions, and it seems like I've known you 

Ch,uclk. We have had our differences, as you know, over the 
had some things we've agreed on,. but one of the 
we've disagreed is Garwood, and I Just want to ask 

COunle of questions, specific questions on Garwood. 
of your knowledge-and anyone else can answer 

you know at the time, any time after . 1973, after Oper .. 
Homecoming did you have direct intellIgence knowledge 

any source th~t Robert Garwood was alive in Vietnam? 
TROWBRIDGE. Do you mean, until the time he came ho~e? 

~;;~~~iJl~S~~MITH. At any time between 1973, after OperatIOn 
:- and 1979 when he surfaced? 

TROWBRIDGE. In the 1973 tinle frame I would have to say no. 
had indications that he had moved north, but actually where 
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he was, we did not know that, and I don't think we knew that 
I can't specifically say 1979, until he came home. I guess I ' 
haVE! to say. I ~eally don't know, but I don't think we had any 
matIon untIl Just before he came home, or until the time he 
home. 

Senator SMITH. So you had-and I want to be very clear 
not trying to trick you or anything. I just want you to be 
with your answer. You had no knowledge that you felt was 
intelligence, good information, good evidence-whatever you 
to call it-that Robert Garwood did exist in whatever capacity 
Vietnam from 1973 until such time as we were informed that 
wanted to Come out via the note in Hanoi? 

Mr. TROWBRIDGE. That is why I hesitated there, sir. We did 
to get some boat people out, and in my mind I can't rh~~'~:: 
whether we had a refugee that may have come out and. 
that he was up in that reeducation area or not. I just can't 
this point in time, but if it was it was very close to his coming 

Senator SMITH. So nothing at the lower end of it? 
Mr. TROWBRIDGE. No, sir, not to my recollection. 
Senator SMITH. So we didn't track Garwood, we didn't 

where Garwood was on a month-to-month or week-to-week or 
to-year basis? 

Mr. TROWBRIDGE. No, sir. 
Senator SMITH. We had no idea? 
Mr. TROWBRIDGE. That is correct. 
Senator SMITH. You indicated to me, and I believe to a couple 

other Congressmen in a meeting, I believe it was in-I can't 
member which Congressman's office it was. I know he passed 
the Congressman from Alabama, a couple of years back, that 
the debriefmgs with Garwood that you did not believe him. 
used the term, fabricator. 

Would you just state for the record, without-not a 
tion, just why you did not believe Robert Garwood's 
live Americans, and I would just qualify that by saying I ......... ,-
will agree, and if you don't, say so, but based upon the 7 or 8 
that I sat in on numerous hours with you and Garwood, he did 
you !' grea.t deal of inf~rmation which I will not go into 
pu~IIc sessIOn, but he did give you information that you felt 
valId. Is that not correct, that part of the question? 
. Mr. ~OW,!RIDGE . Sir, as you well know, you were 
In makmg him available to us on two occasions. We spent 
sive time with Mr. Garwood in those interviews. We have an 
ment. with his attorney, to the best of my knowledge, not to 
that m public, and we will make all of that information av:aillllJlll 
to this Committee. I think Mr. Ford said that to you the other 

Senator SMITH. OK. That's all the questions I have. Thank 
The CHAIRMAN. I presume that you're talking about his at1:on~" 

at the time, Mr. Waibel? 
Mr. TROWBRIDGE. During the interviews. 
Senator SMITH. That was Vaughn Taylor. 
The CHAIRMAN. Senator Grassley, do you have any more 

tions? 
Senator GRASSLEY. I do not have any more questions, thank ~ 

very much. 
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CHAIRMAN. With respect to the Garwood interview, when he 
he was flown out of Vietnam, were you 

of the decision-making with respect to any debriefings, or 
would be met, greeted, and dealt with? . 

TROWBRIDGE. No, sir. We expressed our deSire to get to Mr. 
as soon as possible. In other words, we wanted to get to 

soon as he stepped off the airplane. Our concern was what 
have known about anybody that may still be ther~. . 

CFIAIRMIMJ. Did you express that concern and put It m a re­
I mean, did you try to see hi.m immediately? . 
TROWBRIDGE. Yes, sir, we did. We were demed that access. 
CHAIRMAN. Who denied you that access? . . , 
TROWBRIDGE. I think it 'Yas twofold. HIS attorneys dldn t 

to have access to start WIth, and then there were some pol-
l think it was the Marine Corps. 

IIBIk'C~IH'SA·'RMAN . Where was the decision made that he. would 
attorneys? I mean, I understand when he got on the airplane 

was greeted by an Air Force crew, he was served champagne 
treated very well. Is that accurate? 

TROWBRIDGE. Sir, I can't address that. 
CHAIRMAN. I further understand that when he got off the 
rather than being met with more champagne he was met 
arrest and reading of his rights. 

TROWBRIDGE. I can't address that, either. I don't know. 
CHAIRMAN. So you have no knowledge of-well, when was 

time that you did get to debrief Bob Garwood? 
~:~:"~~~E After his court appeals went through the whole 
s and it was many years later. I think it was through 

of Senator Smith that we did get to him finally. 
\,l'IAIIR!'.l!'N. So it is fair to say that here is this person who 

of Vietnam, whatever his status was, who was not de-
by United States officials for years afterward? . 

TROWBRIDGE. Well, I wouldn't say that, exactly. As you Will 
the rue he was talked to by the Marine Corps. He was 
to by so;"e Members of Congress that headed the POW I MIA 

from the House side very early on. . 
CFJAtRMAN. But not from an intelligence perspectIve? 
TROWBRIDGE. No. They did ask the questions relative to the 

issue, though, and they are part of the record. . 
\"liIAlRMAN. Would you say in retrospect that that IS a .gap, 

a mistake, that this man should have been debriefed 
~!,ellt he stepped off the airplane? 

TROWBRIDGE. In my mind it is, or we wouldn't have been 
With the situation that we were many years later With Bobby 

NAGY. I think we've learned that lesson, in a sense. As you 
With the other returnees in other circumstances and situa­

does take place. 
\"1iIAIlRMAN. Well, every single one of the Operation Home-

returnees were debriefed immediately upon stepping off, 
We knew the lesson before that, didn't we? 

TROWBRIDGE. Yes, sir. We wanted to talk to him. 
CHA,RMAN. He was treated differently. 
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Senator SMITH. Excuse me, John, I think that is .. g.lurl_an. 
not necessarily your area, but just to put On the record, I 
that is what concerns me. 

Garwood stated, contrary to what has been said in the 
he had information on live Americans, but when he Was 
charged with desertion, court-martialed and all that stuff, 
neys at the time advised him not to talk. 

But it just seems to me, if you wanted to put together sOllIe 
of logical information, if you just,. 6 years before, had aeClalre 
erybody dead as a policy and somebody comes out alive, Your doesn't look too good. 

It just seems to me that when I think-now, you have to 
ber, knowing the Garwood case as well as I do, Robert 
couldn't speak English when he came out, No. 1. No 2, he 
terrible mental state. No.3, he Was placed under arrest, 
no psychiatric help, no offer of medical attention to 
any kind, that the other people who came home got, so 
put it very bluntly, scared to death. 

Now, I think these are mistakes, obviously, and we tried 
rect some of those by interviewing Mr. Garwood, but we 
years-12, actually, but 6, and his memory was pretty 
had to be gouged a little bit, but I think there's a lot 
mation out about Garwood, and I think that misinformation 
contributed to his lack of credibility. 

But the bottom line is that he was at one time a POW, he 
POW that did come out. Now, what he did-again, you 
start getting into the time frame of what he did when he 
he was a POW, and he wasn't let go, and he collaborated 
enemy in 1974, maybe you or I would have done the same 
thing if you thought your country left you, and so I think 
that, and-I'm going to end the discussion here. 

The bottom line is, the thing that I'll never understand and 
body's ever explained to me, and somebody's going to have 
the policy level when they COme in here, is why it was so 
to COurt-martial Robert Garwood in a severe psychiatrIC 
mental condition, in addition to not even being able to speak 
lish. Why was that more important, that interviewing Mr. 
like we did, everybody else about possible American prisoners war? 

Somebody made a deciSion, and I haven't been able to find 
who it is yet, but I'm going to try. Who made that decision? I 
those kinds of decisions is what you guys look bad today 
ought to be mad as hell about it, and you ought to speak out 
it. You ought to be not afraid to speak out about it. 

If you know anything about it, you ought to put it on the 
and say it, because those kinds of decisions dumped on you 
you're taking a lot of crap today in the DIA, all of you, and I 
how hard you work. I know because I've Spent-how many 
we spend down at Ocracoke on Garwood?-and we w'"en L 
fishing, either. . , 

So we know this, but you ought to respond, and If there s 
body out there that deserves some of this heat for doing 
that can take it off of you, then we ought to make them forth. 
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I h e said previously, as ()IAIR~. Let de~'t!~aho~a;nforma~~on has been tr:'ted
gO C t rymg to un e h to there we are gomg 

o we have got Cr°hm h er~n an in'teresting day with re-11 of that. And t IS as 
a I t of this bec se a significant 
a °ome ba~k to the curren~ status r c:uacity to do this 

IDe '~uslY of the CommIttee IS on A~d w~ all acknowledge 
ob'::r ability to follow throudgh now. going to try to chronicle o . takes made an we are were mlS . 

understand It. th resources today, the com. 
you satisfied th,,;t you hav~o that we do not have to go 

today, the capacltcY ~ay telligence evaluation process a reevaluatIOn 0 e ~n 
we where we have to be. 
. Let me answer that, Sen~t:r~onths ago and we began 
of the process !is we saw 1 0 increases in manpower, I 

the decisions WIth regardh!ve sufficient manpower allo-
that here in Wru:hmgton we iteria. With the chartermg of 
to the accordmg to that f:' es that we see commg, as 

with the other c angrelationships with the f~ml-
::.'~~~:i~n~oku~r view Wlth reg~rt tof a variety of other actIOns 

of the materIa, 0 . ate I feel that 58 necessary and appropn , 
all ~r~robably too small a number. folks? 

hi k need some more . . L'HIAnUl:!AN. So you tn. you f thO if we are to contInue 
I would think so m term~ dO se~ice to the families as 

~::~~analytic process and provi e 
ii, it and to you, Senator.. hat I think you do. And I 

CHAIRMAN. I would concur .wht~~ding the expense ¥ause 
it has got to ~ap~n. notwlt s ood faith and people s ~r­

Qenl*, of not dOIng It In terms tf 'i d obviously, the famIlIes 
just that m,:,ch more host y. ~atter of the highest na­
the impressIOn that t .IS ~ along And we ought to be 

IlrIIOrI.ty. One day longer IS her~ in order to guarantee rt.:Sulrn"ITlg the evaluatIOn process 

have wait any longer. do it for the oil in the desert 
do it for that, if .we can fi hting troops that we have we can sure do It for our Ig 

about. .. ritin And I hope it is going 
you are going to pukt th,s ,hn w er isg~ppropriate so that de­the Secretary's des or w oev 

made. hAd I do not want to come 
Committee is going to be ere. n

well 
what happened; we 

2 months or 3 months and t~?r';k th~t you need to th.ink 
follow through on I~ ~h I d ta base for cross-evaluatlOn, 

ought to happenh ~~ e..:es for the ability to s.u,Pport 
aIJlilit~ to go throug ese tC ct~re and for the abIlIty to 
~=Jr;~~::: and th15 new s ru , 
;h in Vietnam itself. . time of declining 

I would only add thatllhea:;d~~li~ed particularly in DIA's resources overa , 
~ ",. -_ .. - year. . make the request for this. I 
.\"tIAl~.~~. I thInk you hav'f g>.,~ se did not come here yes-quite confident the Secretary 0 en 
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terday to promise that this is a high priority without being 
to do that. 

And I do not mean to be trite at all, but if we are able to 
$180 billion for the S&L's we can find the personnel to Conlplti 
this task after 20 years. 

With respect to the photographs, four of the five have been 
credited. There is one photograph or two photographs that 
outstanding and in question, the Carr photograph and the 
son, Lundy, Stevens photograph. 

Mr. SHEETZ. There is a new Stevens photograph we have 
investigation as well. 

Mr. NAGY. That is still working. 
The CHAIRMAN. What specifically can you tell us with respect 

the three-person photograph? What is your evaluation of that 
this point? 

Mr. SHEETZ. Mter a lot of on the ground work this summer 
continuing efforts on the ground now and in Vietnam, and 
around the world, we are unable to say where that ph,ou>grlll 
originated. 

The families remain fully committed that their u' 1elltIltjCl.ti(1I 
are operative. I mean, those are their men in their view. 
long as they feel that way, we have to keep that as a number 
priority. 

The CHAIRMAN. Now when you say you have to keep it 88 
number one priority, several families have identified, have 
not? 

Mr. SHEETZ. Well-­
The CHAIRMAN. I mean, you have competing fanlilies Cl.l1W.!D 

these people. 
Mr. SHEETZ. There have been two other families that have 

cated that the middle individual appears to them to possibly 
their missing family member. 

The CHAIRMAN. Now you have, I take it, in the enlharLcelneli 
these men ""rrying weapons. Is that accurate? 

Mr. NAGY. Senator, if I might, you do not even need to 
the photograph to see the possibility or what appears to be 
rifle butts down in the lower left-hand corner of the photo, two 
three. I mean, they appear to be rifle butts. 

The CHAIRMAN. And the individual who provided the other 
tographs that have been since discovered in the Soviet m,.gaziI!l 
provided this? You have not yet been able to locate him, 
correct? 

Mr. SHEETZ. One of the key individuals is basically, he's 
able and our information-­

The CHAIRMAN. Colonel Cole, I think, has some input on this. 
And Colonel, if you want to come up, that is fine. 
Mr. NAGY. Would the Colonel still be under oath, Senator? 
The CHAIRMAN. Yes. 
Colonel CoLE. Excuse me, Senator. The ceramic tile ~:~:ft:;~~ 

Kampongsom who went underground after our initial iJ 
interview in late July, we believe is a key player in this. 
police are assisting us in locating this man. They believe 
going to find him, ifs just a matter of time. 

We think he's a key part of it, sir. 
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. And has he been involved in prior supply of pho­
l,;,!AllU'''~'' 

CoLE. Not that we know of, sir, just with this particular 

there are his colleagues in Trat' in Thailand, where you 
the smuggling runs from ~amIX?ngsom to Trat, ba~k and 
There are some known prevlOUS, Lf you WIll, scam artISts m­
there. There's an x-ray technician who has been mvolved on 

cases. . h' . d t b' h ges CHAIRMAN. Have ThaI aut ontles agree 0 rmg c ar 
these people? 

CoLE Sir we have not asked for charges. We have not 
Cotlonel that' far ~n the legal standpoint. We've only. asked f~)T 

in making this man avallable for questlOnmg, s~r. 
robably is a possibility. But we haven't gone that far, SI~. 

dHAIRMAN. Is that advisable as a policy? I do not know If 
to comment on that. . 
CoLE. Sir, I'm not prepared to com '!lent now sImpl,y be­
not sure it is a violation of ThaI law. I haven t re­

the legal inlpli""tions yet. We can pursue that If It looks 
is our only recourse. . ' . 

Irri:~~~":~' I think we are just pleased that the ThaI authorIhes 
_9 to work with us. 

Well, let me express the gratitude of the Senate 
,~'I~I;;;:~t~;:obviously, I think the Thai authorIhes are to 

willingness to be helpful here. A'.'d I also 
CamlJOdliwls were particularly helpf~l. And I thmk those 

I ~:~~~f~:~.promising signs and we are dehghted wlth that kl'.'d 
01 obviously. And I think it makes a great deal of dIf-

gentlemen, the hour is late and it has been a long day . You 
any of you, going anywhere, we hope, soon. And so we can 

matters as we will. And as you know, there are some 
left unexanlined here. . 

to say for the public record that the ~act that the Commlt-
t . ....... '" something unexanlined at th,S pomt m hme d~s not 

that it will not be public if appropnate at a later pomt m 

said since the beginning that the Committee is committed 
notion of openness. Obviously, we are not g~)lng to help th,s 

becoming part of the problem by secretmg thmgs away. 
" ;---Co,'mmittee is going to try to guarantee, as Senators and 

of one of the branches of Government, that we are not 
lUC:ti"e of the process by seeing things rel<;ased tha~ do com pro­

interest somehow. NatlOnal mterest m terms of 
and means and not in terms of prior defined interest 15 
20 years ago. . 

I think the composition of this Committee IS such that 
can have a good sense of trust that the Committee as a 

is not going to operate contrary to that inter~st. 
have anything you want to add to clanfy? I kno~ Dr. 

made some fairly strong comments. I do not know If you 
address any of those at this point in time, any of you. 
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Mr. SHEETZ. I think whateve 
would probably be best saved f:r ct'hmments we wo~ld want to 

The CHAIRMAN. Fine. We appr::i:[:~~:t sessIOn tomorrow. 
very appreciative to you for the t' h very much. We 
Mr. Trowbridge, a lot of years and l:fof~~ effi"::. ~tdmto this 
respect that very much. 0 . n we c"r'o'_ 

Thank you very much We d' . mor~ow morning. . are a ~ourned until, I believe, 9:30 

[Whereupon, at 7:35 pm th Co' . 
vened at 9'30 a m Thu~~ Ne mbemlttee adjourned, to be . .., y, . ovem r 7, 1991.] 

POW/MIA POLICY AND PROCESS 

THURSDAY, NOVEMBER 7, 1991 

U.S. SENATE, 
SELECT CoMMI'ITEE ON POW I MIA AFFAIRS, 

Washington, DC. 
The Committee met, pursuant to notice at 9:30 a.m., in room SH­

Hart Senate Office Building, Hon. John F. Kerry, (Chairman 
Committee) presiding. 

Pn!Sent: Senators Kerry, Smith, McCain, Brown, Grassley, Kohl, 
Kassebaum, Reid, Robb, and Daschle. 

)pENI~IG STATEMENT OF HON. JOHN F. KERRY, A U.S. SENATOR 
FROl\l THE STATE OF MASSACHUSETTS 

CHAIRMAN. The Senate Select Committee on POW I MIA will 
to order. 
Usry, before you sit down, why don't you just save some time 

raise your right hand? 
swear to tell the truth, the whole truth and nothing but 
so help you God? 

I do. 
~~~~~i~l;~M;~:. We are conducting today the third day of our ini­
h on the POW IMIA issue. And I repeat very briefly 
the purpose is to set out the parameters and lay the founda­
for this investigation. 

we have had a very interesting and informative first 2 
today we hear from a number of those who are critics of 

pf(lCe,;S thus far, and we will finally wind up with a return 
the Administration to address some of the statements 

COIlcel'n and allegations that are made by those who are critics 
And then I will have a word to say about where the 

nmituoe goes from here. 
ena.tor McCain, do you have any opening comment you wish to 

,=".uvu, McCAIN. No. 
CHAIRMAN. Mr. Usry, if you would identify yourself and 

with us your opening statement, please. 

OF TRACY USRY, CHIEF INVESTIGATOR, SENATE 
~:KEIIGN RELATIONS COMMITTEE, REPUBLICAN STAFF, POWI 

ISSUE 
USRY. Mr. Chairman, my name is Tracy Usry. I'm the Chief 

:~~ffU;: for the Senate Foreign Relations Committee, Republi­
responsible for the POW IMIA issue. 

(437) 
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Mr. Chair~an, Members of the Committee, let me thank YOU ~ 
the opportumty today to address you. Or 

AB I said previously,. I am pr~ntly employed by the Minorit 
S?tff, U.s. Senate Foreign RelatIons Committee as an investigato Y 
SInce Septem"."r 1~89,. I have been the chief investigator responst 
ble for th<; lejpSlatIve mqwry regarding the Prisoner of War/ M' 
Ing In ActIOn ISSue. Iss. 
. The investigative staff for this inquiry are highly trained profes. 

slonals with a tota! of more th~n 68 'years .of. investigative experi. 
enc~ In the ExecutIve Branch, Including crImInal investigative ex. 
perIence, as .well as r.n?re th~ 17 years of experience in intelli. 
gence analysIS. In additIOn f:<> lI.Ivestigative staff, there are minorit 
staff~ as well as concerned IndiVIduals providing assistance in th'Y 
InqUIry. IS 

This inquiry was initiated in September 1989 when Senators 
Helms and. Grassley were concerned as to why a good POrtion of 
th.elr constIt~e."ts, as well as others, felt the Government's han. 
dlIng and position on the POW IMIA issue was suspect 

AB one family member indicated, and I quote "I d~n't trust the 
governm<;nt: They lied to me in 1968 when my husband was de­
clared ffilSSmg and they have been lying to me ever since" un. 
quote. ' 
. Our investigativ~ effort resulted in the publication of "An Exam. 
In~tlOn of U.S. Policy Toward POW and MIA's." Our conclusions in 
th!S report i.nclude tha~ "any evidence that suggested that an MIA 
might be al~ve was uniformly and arbitrarily rejected and all e(. 
forts were directed towar~ finding and identifying rema'ins. " 

.Further, we had preVIously found "the executive branch has 
failed to address adequately the concerns of the family members of 
POW I MIA:s and has p,"?fou.ndly mishandled the POW I MIA issue." 

Mr. Chairman, at this tIme I would like to request that this 
report that I reference, prepared by the U.S. Senate Committee aD 
Foreign Relations, Republican Staff, be entered into the record. 

The CHAIRMAN. Without objection so ordered 
[T~e material referred to may be' found on p'. 106-226 of the ap­

pendIX.] 
Mr. USRY. The report was a result of interviewing in excess of 

one ~undred people, reviewing in excess of 3 000 documents which 
consISted of class~ed, declassified and uncl~ified governm~nt doc­
uments suc~ as First-Hand Live Sighting Reports, both classified 
a':ld d~l~ified; the I?,efen~ Inte~igence Agency's "Uncorrelated 
Live-SightIng Reports, publIShed In 1978; classified as well as de­
class~fied Central Intelligence Agency reports; classified and un­
clasSified Department of State reports; reports both classified and 
d<;cI~lfied fro."! the various military intelligence organizationJ 
WithIn the uniform services' unclassified internal memos froDl 
Pr,,:,idential administrations, dating from 1972 forward, as weIl ~ 
IndiVidual casualty reports provided by families of those missing 1D 
action. 

In most instances, when the staff requested assistance from the 
Defense Department, the assistance was belated and begrudging 8t 
best. ~t routinely took in excess of 30 days for the reply, when ill 
most Instances the reply was In the negative. 
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The most controversial example was access to the classified first­
baUd live-sighting reports. Access was initially denied on the 
lfOunds that it was a request to review classified documents. Yet 
the Senators, as well as pertinent staff, had clearances far exceed· 
iJIg the material to be reviewed. 

Access became such an issue that Ann Mills Griffiths, the Execu· 
live Director of the National League of Families wrote a memo to 
the Defense Department stating that access to these documents 
ehould be denied. 

It would seem strange for anyone to take such a stand since all 
that was intended was to ensure that the government was doing 
everything that it could on the issue. This is the stated purpose of 
the National League of Families. 

Additionally, some of the critics of the government's actions on 
this issue are members of the National League of Families. I might 
8dd that Ms. Griffiths, although not a member of the government, 
has routine access to these documents. 

When access was. fmally granted, the conditions of access were so 
restrictive that we were able to review the live-sighting reports 
only during a 4-day period. The Defense Department decreed that 
Senators and staff could review the documents only so long as the 
Senators themselves were present. 

This is directly contrary to normal Defense Department proce­
Alures in which DOD staff normally review documents and prepare 
• report or identify pertinent information for their superiors to 
._iew at a later date. 

results of those live-sighting documents indicated the follow· 
~;I11~~~.~~ii~. of live-sighting reports in many instances were closed 
!" when additional work could have affected the nega· 

W.IlCJIU.lUll ; the summary and conclusions prepared by the ana· 
many instances did not always accurately portray the infor­
in the raw intelligence; arbitrary conclusions were made, 

on the pertinent facts of the case; Congressional inquiries 
on behalf of constituents were not accurately answered. 

some of the cases reviewed, the answer on the part of DIA had 
resemblance to the available information in their files. Cer-

~.pelrsonn,el within the POW I MIA office of the DIA reached con· 
on issues regarding live-sighting reports to which they 
qualified to do so. 

lleca.jse of budget and time constraints, we were unable to inves-
turttler certain relevant problems, which I'd like to add, or 

is, attempts by the administration to infiltrate private 
groups; illegal surveillance and investigation of individual 
of this issue by the Department of Defense; questionable 

~~\~~~l~f~'i the Armed Services Graves Registration Office; 
~ between administration, activist and identi· 

.;~:~~~" of organized crime; the failure of DIA to address the 
issue for World War II and Korea; sanctioned rescue 

~;~~~,,~r.~~the Department of Defense after 1973; problems with 
~ of the Central Identification Laboratory, Hawaii, in· 

the utilization of unscientific methods to identify remains, 
personnel lying to previous Congressional Committees; 
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and a premature closure of a criminal investigation by the U.S 
Army Criminal Investigation Command concerning USACIL. . 

The substantiation of even a portion of the allegations would 
have been an embarrassment to the Department of Defense. 

In summation, I would like to state for the record that I believe 
this issue can be resolved successfully. It is imperative that this 
Committee review what the government historically has failed to 
do or has done poorly; for in the past exists the answer to the ques. 
tion, "Did we leave men behind?" 

Thank you. 
[The prepared statement of Mr. Usry follows:] 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF TRACY USRY 

Mr. Chairman, Members of the Committee, let me thank you for the Opportunity 
to address you today_ 

I am presently employed by the Minority staff, U.S. Senate Foreign RelatioN 
Committee as an investigator. Since September 1989, I have been the chief inves~ 
gator responsible for the legislative inquiry regarding the Prisoner of War/ Missing 
in Action (POW 1MlA) issue. The investigative staff for this inquiry are highly 
trained professionals. with a total of more than 68 years of investigative experience 
in the Executive Branch. including criminal investigative experience, as well 81 
more than 17 years of experience in intelligence analysis. In addition to investig. 
tive staff, minority staff as well as concerned individuals provided assistance in this 
inquiry. 

This inquiry was initiated in September 1989, when Senators Helms and Grassley 
were concerned as to why a good portion of their constituents as well as others, felt 
the Government's handling and position on the POW / MlA issue was suspect. M­
one family member indicated "I don't trust the government, they lied to me in 1968 
when my husband was declared missing, and they have been lying to me ever 
since". 

Our investigative effort resulted in the publication of "An Examination of U.s. 
Policy Toward POW/MIA's". Our conclusions in this report include that "any evi­
dence that suggested that an MIA might be alive was uniformly and arbitrarily re­
jected, and all efforts were directed toward finding and identifying remains." fur. 
ther, we had previously found "the executive branch has failed to address adequate­
ly the concerns of the family members of POW / MlA's, and has profoundly mishan­
dled the POW IMIA problem." 

Mr. Chairman, I request that this report, prepared by the U.S. Senate Committee 
on Foreign Relations. Republican staff be entered into the record. . 

The report was a result of interviewing in excess of one hundred people, revteW­
ing in excess of 3,000 documents. which consisted of classified, declassified and un­
classified government documents such as: First Hand Live Sighting Reports. ~ 
classified and declassified; the Defense Intelligence Agency's "Uncorrelated L~~ 
Sighting Reports," published in 1978; classified as well as declassified Central In ...... 
ligence Agency reports; classified and unclassified Department of State reports; "!" 
ports both classified and declassified, from the various Military Intelligence. orga:i 
zations within the uniform services; unclassified internal memos from Prestdent

rU administrations, dating from 1972 forward, as well as individual casualty repo 
provided by families of those missing in action. 

In most instances when the staff requested assistance from the Defen~ Depart-" 
ment, the assistance was belated and begrudging at best. It routinely took 10 ex~ 
of 30 for the reply, which in most instances was in the negative. .' ... 

The most controversial example was access to the classified first hand hVe-se:,f ... 
ing reports. Access was initially denied on the grounds that it was a requrr batt 
review classified documents. Yet. the Senators as well as the pertinent sta. ue. 
clearances far exceeding the material to be reviewed. Access became such an IS:-'h. 
that Anne Mills Griffith, the Executive Director of the National League of Faml ~tI 
wrote a memo to the Defense Department stating that access to these docume 
should be denied. dflti 

It would seem strange for anyone to take such a sland since all that was inu:n e 
was to ensure that the government was doing everything that it could on the lSSt1 oi 
This is the slated purpose of the National League of Families. Additionally, so~enal 
the critics of the government's actions on this issue are members of the NatIo 
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of Families. 1 might add that Ms. Griffith, although not a member of the 
has routine access to these documents. .. h t 

. ,",o,en t
, "lly granted the conditions of access were SO restrIctive t a access was IIna, . 4..<f ·00 Th De­

able to review the live-sighting reports only dUrIng.a hay dperl . tJ:; e 1 
decreed that Senators and staff could revtew t e ocumen on y 

1e''''tr1h'e
n''Semn

t
ators themselves were present. This is directly contrary ~ normal 

rt t rocedures OOD staff normally review documents an prepare 
~Pfde~t~~ ~rtinent i~formation for their superiors to review at a laler 

Its of the review indicated the following: 
resu of live-sighting reports in many ins~nces were. closed prematurely, 

~~~~~:~~r;work could have affected the negative conc1u.slon.. d.d IT and conclusions prepared by the analrst l~ many mstances 1 

accurately portray the information in the raw mU:lhgence. f th 
.I.W;.!" conclusions were made, not based on the pertment fncts 0 e case . ... ~~~~:~Jo'~-;;i inquiries made on behalf of constituents were not accura~ely an­

C f th cases reviewed the answer on the part of DIA had httle re-some 0 e ' .. 
;;.,t~,~c:,~to the available information m their files. . 
-.: rsonnel within the POW I MIA office of the DIA reach~ conclUSIOns 

reg~rding live-sighting reports to which they were not quahfied ~ do so. 
of budget restraints, we. were unable to investigate further certam rele-

including the fol1owmg: . . 
the administration to infiltrate private aC~l~lSt grouJ?S .. 
. and investigation of individual actIvIsts of thiS Issue. by the 

identifications by the Armed Services Graves Registrations Office 

.~.~~~.'~~~~, liaisons between administration, activist, and identified members 

I~ to address the MIA/ POW issue for World War II and Korea. 
rescue missions by the Department of Defense after 1973. .. 

the operation of the Central Identification Laboratory-Haw8.11 

remains; . 
OTllVi"u. Congressional committees; and . 

by the U.S. Army Criminal Invesb­
a portion of the allegations would have 

to of Defense. 
I would like to state for the record that 1 bel~eve this issue can be 

It is imperative that this Committee re~le~ wha\the [!o,;e[;~ 
has failed to do, or has do~e f,OOriY. For lD t e pas , eXls 

question "Did we leave men behmd ? 

CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Usry. . 
me just say that I think that everyone respects your commlt­
to this issue. You have certainly put a lot of time and energy 

it. . d I 
of the questions I have, having looked at the report, IS, an 
want to say this sweepingly about the report, but there are 

statements that I think sort of leap to a conclUSIOn that may 
liI1<el,lv encompassing in nature. 

you an example for instance. On page 5-3 to 5-4 you 
the issue of the pr~ners left in Laos, and you make JhSe 

::::::~ ... " s1:at,e~,ent, quote "Notwithstanding the fact that no .. 
by Pathet Lao' forces have ever been repatriated." I be-

is on page 5-4, down m the last para~raph. . 
. ..;;,;-:::" statements were made notwithstandmg the 80 men Cl.ted 

Kissinger held by the North Vietnamese, and notwlth­
..... lOg the fact that no U.S. POW's held by the Pathet Lao forces 

ever been repatriated." 
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But, in fact, it. is true, is it not, that nine Americans were turned 
ov~r to the U.S. III 1973 from Laos, who were nominally Pathet Lao 
pnsoners? Th~ 'Y~re counted as repatriated from Laos. 

. Mr. l!SRY. SIr, It s my understanding that the nine people-the 
nme prISoners that were repatriated were in fact taken by V· , 

'I'ta d h "Ie ... namese ml 1 ry an t en transferred to Hanoi for the release. 
The CHAlR~. ~ut they were. n,?minally Pathet Lao. I mean 

what I am saymg IS, you see, this IS where the confusion enten: 
mto It. They ~ere considered to be, I believe, held by Pathet Lao 
and were consldered-I see heads shaking over here. That is t 
accurate? no 

Mr. USRY. Sir, those particular nine prisoners were taken-act 
ally.taken prisoner, it's our understanding, by the North Vietna~: 
ese III Laos, and therefore really were never in the hands of th 
Pathet Lao. e 

. The CHAIRMAN. OK: Well, the larger point is that we have met 
~th Ambassador SullIvan a few days ago. He will be testifying io. 
cldentayy down the road here. But what he really said was that 
quote, The ~athe~ Lao were a figment of Hanoi's imagination, ~ 
Potemkin regIme, Just a few people who ran operations. The North 
VIetnamese really ran. everything. The POW's shot down in Laos 
were transferred to VIetnam and mne were held just to say that 
the :f'athet Lao J.Iad some. The border was really irrelevant." 

DId you examme that pe:ce~tion of what really existed then? 
Mr. US.RY. No, SIr. We didn t go into the in-depth specifics as to 

what poht.ICal PRI"o/ was actually operating at the time io Laos. 
From the mformatIOn that we reviewed, it indicated to us that al. 
though there were North Vietnamese Communists and Pathet Lao 
m Laos, those particular nine people were, in fact, prisoners of the 
North VIetnamese. 

The .CHAIRMA~. Well, see, I think there is a lot of confusion 
a~out It, whI.ch IS what we have to sort through, and I think that 
wlthou~ talking to Sullivan or without talking to other people, it 
Just stnkes me that there is an incompleteness. 

I am not challengmg the whole report at all. I think you have 
s?me ve~y, very sound and good stuff in here and there is no ques­
tIon o~vIO~sly about the relationship that has existed, sort of ad· 
versanly, III trym~ to get this information. But I think this raises 
some questIons which the Committee is going to have to do further 
work on before one can really draw a conclusion. 

I, at least, am confused about who held whom with respect to 
Laos and what the realIty of the Pathet Lao was at that time and I 
thmk the Committee is going to have to try to sort that out 'before 
we can make a declarative statement that X were turned over or 
none were turned over, because it is not clear to me that we really 
know yet. 

Do you sense the disparity there? I mean, if Bill Sullivan, whom 
I am sure you recognize as pretty knowledgeable about the area, 
smce he was over there and was part of the talks, et cetera, saYS 
these guys were not real and you are talking about a country of 70 
million people versus .3 million people, and we all know the North 
VIetnamese had massIve numbers of forces up there and basicallY 
we are controlliog the entire border area there was ~eally a fiction 
abou t the existence of Pathet Lao. ' 
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So I think that needs to be sorted out, is all that I am suggesting 
)aere . 

Let me ask you if, based on what you heard yesterday and the 
clay before, and based on what Secretary Cheney has set forth, Sec­
retary Carl Ford has set forth, the DIA through Mr. Nagy and com­
~y has set forth, are you encouraged now that there is, in fact, a 
iJjfferent relationship and that there is an ability to get the an­

that you and others have been seeking? 
· USRY. Sir, I don't know if you're aware of it, but I'm a re­
Army officer with 22 years in the Army. And, in those 22 
I have seen repeatedly where the people at the head of the 

: j~~~:~~:~ or the head of the command have routinely pledged 
support and cooperation in every way, and I'm sure that 

mean that . 
H(IW('VE!T, when that gets down to worker level, sometimes that 

cooperation is watered down. I certainly believe what Sec-

~.~~~:~~s~aI1id~, what the Defense Intelligence Agency said, and 
else or anyone else that testifies here on the part of 

says concerning support. 
L~~;~~~:~~,~ when it gets down to the lower level, sometimes that :1 is watered down and that has been our experience al­

in the past 2 _years, when we die this inquiry. 
CHAIRMAN. So the proof will really be in the pudding, obvi-

· USRY. Yes, sir. 
CHAIRMAN. But do you sense that the framework that has 

in J'lace with General Christmas and the new command 
,.,~ct'ure an the assignment of personnel is adequate to do the job 

point? 
· USRY. I believe that is a portion of what is necessary to do 

....,.~-.', J·~O, sir. 
CfIAIRl'<IM<. What more do you think is necessary? 

· USRY. Well, I think that the work set forth by this Commit­
along with the cooperation pledged by the Defense Department 
the Administration, hopefully, will be what's necessary to re­
the issue. 

looking at what has come to pass, and what has dropped 
the cracks, regardless of what is done now, that is not 
resolve those problems in the past which impact on this 

CHAIRMAN. Senator McCain. 
!"'llaUlr MCCAIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

Usry, one of the results of your review indicated that arbi­
conclusions were made, not based on the pertinent facts of 

Is the case of Lt. J.G. James Dooley, one of the examples 
give in your report, what leads you to the result that indi-

that arbitrary conclusions were made, not based on the perti­
facts of the case? 

USRY. Yes, sir. 
~~~~(l~ MCCAIN. Well, Mr. Usry, you just happened to have 

On a personal experience of mine and I can tell you you 
.off base. You .state in your live-sighting reports-as part of 

ratIOnale for saymg that Lt. Comdr. James Dooley was alive­
there was an improper evaluation. For example, two Thai spe-
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cial forces released from North Vietnamese custody in 1973 identi 

fied Dooley's photograph as a fellow inmate. -

Mr. Usry, are you aware of the fact that we were in constant 

communication with these two Thai special forces; in fact they 

were with us at the end? ' 

Mr. USRY. I don't understand what you mean by us, sir. 

Senator MCCAIN. By the other American POW's. 
Mr. USRY. No, sir, I was not. 
senator MCCAIN. You were not aware of that. Were you aware 

that if there had been any information concerning Lieutenant J G 

Dooley or then Lt. Comdr. James G. Dooley, they would have co'm: 

municated it to us? 
Mr. USRY. No, sir, I'm not aware of it. 
Senator McCAIN . You were not aware of that. Well, if you were 

not aware of that fact, Mr. Usry, you did a very incomplete job, be­

cause you could have asked anyone of the POW's, former POW's, 

or anyone who was involved in the issue, and learn that our pri­

mary goal was to keep track of all the names of anyone that we 

had any information about. 
So your allegation that the two Thai special forces identified 

Dooley's photograph as a fellow inmate is false. "Finally, a propa­

ganda photograph of captured U.S. pilots in Hanoi dated after 

Dooley was shot down shows a partial profile of a person that 

strongly resembles Dooley." What photograph was that? 
Mr. USRY. Sir, if you would submit that question for the record, I 

would be more than happy to answer it after I consult my notes. 

Senator MCCAIN. You made a very serious allegation here, Mr. 

Usry, and I am surprised that you would not even know what ph()o 

tograph it is. 
Mr. USRY. Well, I think the difference between your information 

and my information, sir, is, one, your information is firsthand anel 
mine is secondary, dependent upon other people. 

However, you have only brought in two examples concerning 

Dooley issue and there are more than those that caused us to 

to the conclusion that we did. 
Senator MCCAIN. "A U.S. POW who had been repatriated said . 

saw Dooley's name written on the wall of a prison cell in HanOI. 

Who was that POW? 
Mr. USRY. That information has not been provided to us be<:atIBe 

the Department of Defense, at the time we were doing this in(jUlry •• 

would not share any information concerning POW's with us 

there was a Senator present with us at the time we were 

through the documents. 
The Senators' schedules precluded us from looking at those 

ments for more than a 4-day period. 
Senator MCCAIN. So your allegation-­
The CHAIRMAN. Will you yield for a minute? I'm confused 

that. 
Sena tor MCCAIN. So his allegation basically, Mr. Chairman, h8I 

been relayed to him with no basis in fact. 
Mr. USRY. I don't agree with that statement at all, Senator. 
Senator MCCAIN. What facts do you have to back up your all~ 

tion that a U.S. POW who had been repatriated said he saw JJV"' 

ley's name written on the wall of a prison cell in Hanoi? 
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Mr. USRY. Besides that information, which was provided to us by 

(aInily members, there was additional information provided to us 

by the particular prisoner that the instance was accredited to, and 

in the interview with him, the circumstances described were so out 

of whack to what actually happened to him that what we're saying 

is that what was attributed to-I believe it was Commander Hick­

erson, could have very easily also have been attributed to Lieuten­

..,t J .G. Dooley at the time of his loss. The arbitrary conclusion 

based on JCRC or Defense Intelligence Agency who had indi­

to Mr. Hickerson, when he shared some years later his expe­

riences and said that it was not him as DIA had indicated, made 

the comment to Mr. Hickerson was, "Well, that may be, but we're 

ping to attribute it to you anyway and it really doesn't matter. " 

Senator MCCAIN. That has nothing to do with my question, Mr. 

U8ry. That was very illuminating. It has nothing to do with my 

qIlIeS1:i', 0". question was: Where did you get the information that 
, which you state as fact in your report, said he saw 

rDllOley'.~ name written on the wall of a prison cell in Hanoi? 
That's in the information that's provided to the family 

,members, and I would be more than happy to research that and 

provide you an answer for the record, Senator. 
Senator MCCAIN. In other words, you do not know at this 

USRY. I don't know every nuance of this report in my head 

..... :s;.:.;.t~~r!l:~u!~ar time, since it was published in May, no, sir. 
, MCCAIN. I have now covered three or four of your all ega-

have no information about them, but you are willing to 

fU.!~Ji£lh them as fact, when clearly you do not have a basis in fact. 

USRY. Sir, I don't believe I said I did not have the informa­

believe that I said I would be more than happy to research 
. in our files and provide it to you. 

MCCAIN. "The information that Dooley was alive began 

. In 1973, a U.S. POW who had been repatriated said he 
name written on," you do not have that information 

USRY. No, sir, because I have 10 file drawers full of informa­

again, if you submit that for the record, I would be more 
to research that and provide it to you. 

~~~~~~Ei~~~ You have 10 file drawers, but you have had 
to make a report from the Minority Staff to 

people, alleging the8\' as fact, and yet you have to 
answers for the record, one, that a U.S. POW had been 

~lkiat,ed, said he saw Dooley's name written on the wall of a 

ce.ll Hanoi; two, Thai special forces soldiers released from 

VIetnamese custody in 1973 identified Dooley's photograph 
Inmate. 

yoU have any factual information on that? 
USRY. With me? 

~rlat<)r McCAIN. Any knowledge of that fact. 

~~~~i~M~~~~'~; I will address the statement I made earlier. 
I see. And, finally, "A Communist propaganda 

captured U.S. pilots in Hanoi, dated after Dooley 

"1ii;bi~;;;' shows a partial profile of a person that strongly re-
.. Dooley." Do you have any knowledge of that? 
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Mr. USRY. I have the photograph. 
Senator MCCAIN. You have the photograph? 
Mr. USRY. I do. 
Senator McCAIN. Where is that photograph? 
Mr. USRY. It's up in my office. 
Senator MCCAIN. Yet neither the DIA nor any government 

agency has that photograph, according to them. 
Mr. USRY. ~ell, that may very well be the case, keeping in mind 

that not all mformation concerning all missing prisoners goes to 
DIA !>ecause there's a lack of the faith in the way they have oper. 
ated m the past. 

Senator McCAIN. I see. It goes to you? 
Mr. USRY. Some of it does on occasion, yes, sir. 
Senator MCCAIN. Like your trip to Thailand that you just took? 
Mr. USRY. That's correct. . 
Senator MCCAIN. Tell me a.bout th,;,t trip, would you, Mr. Usry? 
Mr. USRY. Are there any thmg specific you would like to know or 

would you like to start from the beginning? 
~nator MCCAIN. I would like for you to answer the question. I 

saId tell me about the trip. That is what I would like for you to do 
Mr. Usry. ' 

!\fr. USRY. Sir, I ~ould be more than happy to provide you the 
bnefing that I proVIded to the Secretary of Defense which led to 
the trip, if you're interested. 

Senator McCAIN. The Secretary of Defense says that absolutely 
nothing was gained from that trip. 

Mr. USRY. Well, that's his opinion, sir. I don't necessarily agree 
with that. There is still a questioned photograph. 

Senator McCAIN. That necessitated a trip to Thailand? 
Mr. USRY. That's correct. 
Senator MCCAIN. What did you do there, Mr. Usry? 
Mr. USRY. We contacted the individual who provided a photo­

graph whi~h, after forensic examination, indicated it might p0ssi­
bly be, or m the words of the forensic anthropologist, "was, in fact, 
LIeutenant Commander Stevens." The individual was polygrapheci 
an.d the results were that he wasn't telling the truth about any­
thmg other than he had obtained the photograph from a Vietnam­
ese. 

Senator MCCAIN. So at least according to Secretary Cheney, he 
was lying? 

Mr. U SRY . That's correct. 
Senator MCCAIN. I see. Mr. Chairman the witness obviously, ill 

my view, is acting in such an adversarlal fashion that I am not 
really going to get any good answers from him, so I will not ask 
any further questrons. 

I thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. USRY. Mr. Chairman, I'd like to make a statement for the 

record. 
The CHAIRMAN. Absolutely. 
Mr. USRY. I believe that I offered you the opportunity to ha~ 

the same briefing that I had provided to Secretary Cheney to s18 
the information concerning the trip to Thailand, and I'm prer.areci 
to do that. I am here presently just for that reason. So I don tun­
derstand how this is an adversarial comment. 
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Senator MCCAIN. Who did you offer it to, Mr. Usry? 
Mr. USRY. I just offered it to you, Senator McCain. 
Senator MCCAIN. You mean right now? 
Mr. USRY. Yes, sir. 
Senator MCCAIN. I see. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
The CHAIRMAN. Senator Reid. 
Senator REID. You make a historical case for the Soviet Union 

involved in accepting American POW's from Vietnam. What 
do you have to support this, because I have asked a 
the witnesses we have had the last few days if they have 

to this effect, and they say no? 
. USRY. Part of the information comes from statements made 
Mr. Gerald Mooney, who is a former NSA analyst. 

SeIlaU>r REID. What· statements did he make? 
USRY. He's provided affidavits off and on for the past several 
that he tracked a group of prisoners that were, in fact, bound 

Moscow and he made that--
Senator REID. Bound to Moscow? 
Mr. USRY. Bcund to Moscow from Southeast Asia, yes, sir. 
Senator REID. What do these affidavits say? 
Mr. USRY. Basically that he tracked a group of prisoners and 

of their particular skills they were transferred to 
information has recently come out in an Octo­
the L.A. Times in their Sunday Section of the 

Magazine that again states the same thing, along with 
'';~~i[yindividual who was at the time employed by the National 
11! Agency, and his name is Terry Minarcin and he makes 

statement. 
lSenatA>r REID. These statements are. that there were prisoners of 

in Vietnam and because of their specialized skills, they were 
to the Soviet Union? 

USRY. That's correct, sir. 
~~ ~!enlat<>r REID. How manr prisoners were sent? 

USRY. Right now I d be pulling it off the top of my head. 
mleV'e •. I believe that it was mentioned somewhat in excess of 

not accurate on that, and I'd have .toJook at the docu­
and provide it for the record. 

;, .:tSI!,oa1:or REID. This man worked for whom, did you say, that gave 
affidavits? 

. They were analysts in the military--
~nator REID. You mentioned one man's name. 

USRY. That was Jerry Mooney. He was an analyst in the 
~I.n;a.ry, specifically the U.S. Air Force, and at the time he was as­

various posts with the National Security Agency, both in 
~:~:.~~ Asia and then later at Fort Meade, MD. 
I REID. Are any of these affidavits that he prepared based 

DeTSllnA knowledge of these prisoners? Meaning, did he see 
the prisoners? 
USRY. No, sir. They're based on the radio intercepts that he 
be responsible to analyze, and those radio intercepts in-

1Iia1iv.<I communications within the North Vietnamese military or-

#-~:~':,a1r:;.r REID. Then you indicated that there was an article last 
" in the L.A. Times? 
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Mr. USRY. Yes, sir, on October 27, the Sunday edition. 

Senator REID. That was based upon Mooney's information? 

Mr. USRY. Mooney and Minarcin. Minarein was a subordinate of 

Mooney, working for Mooney at the time. 
Senator REID. They both agree? 
Mr. USRY. Yes, sir. 
Senator REID. Do you know where those two men are now? 

Mr. USRY. I believe that Mr. Mooney is in Montana and Mr. Min_ 

arcm IS m the State of Washington. 
Senator REID. They're both out of government service? 

Mr. USRY. ?,es, sir, .they're both retired-or I don't know whether 

Mmarcm retired or Just left the service, but Mr. Mooney did in 

fact, retire from the Air Force. ' 

Senator REID. Does Millarcin say anything different from 

Mooney or did they both say basiCally the same thing? 

Mr. USRY. There is a little bit difference and the reason for that 

is Minarc.in ended !lP s~y,ing involv~ i~ the issue longer than 

Mooney did, but basiCally It s the same mformation. 

Senator REID. Has there been anything done, to your knowledge, 

to follow up on whether or not these men are credible? 
Mr. USRY. In what way? By our Committee, sir? 
Senator REID. By anybody that you know of. 
Mr. USRY. I'm not aware of anyone else, other than different ac­

tivist organizations and the media interviewing either Mr. Mooney 

or Mr. Minarcin, besides myself. 
Senator REID. Because the statement, as you know, is alarming. 

To thmk that there would be 200 prisoners of war shipped off to 

the Soviet Union of whom now some 20 years later we have no 

knowledge whatsoever, even though relations during the past 10 

years have changed dramatically between the Soviet Union and 

the United States. 
Mr. USRY. I would have to agree with you on that. Even more 

alarming, sir, is the fact that Vietnam is not the only time that the 

Soviet Union has received our prisoners of war. There is an over­

ab!lndance of information concerning American prisoners of war 

bemg taken by the SoViet Union after World War II. 
Senator REID. I have read that report. Of course the charge of 

this Committee is not with what went on in the Sec~nd World War, 

it is what has gone on during the past 20 years in Southeast Asia, 

and I think that's what we have to focus on. 
My question is that it is alarming, or for lack of a better word. 

startling, to think that, in effect, we would not be able to see, heat 

from, talk to anyone of those 100 to 200 people who were in the 

Soviet Union, which is now a society that is not behind the Iron 

Curtain. 
Mr. USRY. I agree with you, Senator. . 
Senator REID. So do you think that the Mooney and Minarcln 

statements are factual? 
Mr. USRY. I have no reason to doubt what they have said thUS 

far. I see no reason that they could gain anything personally fro~ 

making that kind of statement, other than total embarrassment, I 

it were proved to be untrue. 
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Senator REID. How do you account for the fact that there is no 

~iepen,ier'! evidence, or that no one has seen, talked to, or heard 

these 200 plus people in the 20 odd years since that time? 
USRY. Sir, I don't know that that's necessarily the case hon­

Not having seen what is available within the archives or in 

intelligence communities within the administration, I don't 

that, in fact, that has not occurred. 
~~!~r REID. What motive would anyone working for this gov-

1'1 military or otherwise, have to subvert or conceal that in­

lIrD~atlOrlf What would be the reason? 
USRY. If little else, certainly embarrassment, and the only 

to reach this concl usion is from looking at the information 

the previous wars, specifically World War II, although this is 

what the Committee is looking at. 
was quite apparent that there was an overabundance of infor­

that American prisoners of war were taken at that particu­

by the Soviets. Other than an occasional inquiry on the 

of a Congressman due to a constituent's concern, little or 

came of it. There certainly is an overabundance of in for­

indicate that. 
that same thing to have occurred in Vietnam by our gov­

kII,mlmt is not unreal, because I would think that they have ai­

established a historical precedent in the way they handled it. 

Senator REID. I'll conclude, Mr. Chairman. 
It is your statement that the only reasOn for concealing this 

be some type of a conspiracy or silence because it would em­

the government if any knowledge came out that there were 

IriIK>n<ers in the Soviet Union? 
USRY. I would certainly state that it would be an embarrass­

to this government if that were, in fact, true. I would like to 

in that same Sunday Magazine printed October the 27th, 

interviews with KGB officials or former KGB offiCials 

~~;i~~~~~ they were, in fact, involved in the interrogation of 

~ soldiers. 
AI!:alll, I'd have to research it for the record, but I believe one of 

officials who is a former colonel, indicates that he was 

II ~~~~~~:~~g:!~\~~:r~American soldiers or knew of the interrogation 
}, in Vietnam as late as 1974. 
SenalCor REID. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

USRY. Thank you, Senator. 
CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much. 

add, one of the great difficulties here is that here we 

sittin'g next to me a former POW, who spent an awful long 

there, who knows about as much about this as anyone from 

-~nd experience, and he was never interrogated by Soviets, nor 

of the people that he knew of interrogated. 
correct? 

MCCAIN. Cubans, but not Soviets that we know of. 
">'AIRMAN. On the other hand, that does not mean that in 

there were not Soviets. I have read the article, it's a 
inl;pro~t;n" article, and the Committee is going to pursue that 

of the Soviet angle to determine whether in those 

~""Ul camps where the Soviets were present, because they were 
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across the border, there was not a capacity for some people there to 
have done it. It is a legitimate question. 

I do not want to suggest-all I am saying is that it is a puzzl 
ment that it was so reserved to a particular locale. e-

Mr. USRY. Excuse me, Mr. Chairman? 
The CHAIRMAN. Yes? 
Mr. USRY. I believe you will also find some of that similar infor 

mation in the files of the Defense Intelligence Agency. -
The CHAIRMAN. Senator Daschle. 
Senator DASCHLE. I think there is an important procedural ques­

tion that we have to consider here. We are charged, among all of 
our responsibilities, with trying as best we can to separate conjec_ 
ture from fact, and I think that it is extremely important. We are 
already putting everybody under oath, and I think the second thing 
we ought to do for the record, with all of our witnesses, when they 
make statements that they present as fact, that we ask that all rel­
evant data to support their statement of fact be entered as part of 
the record. 

I think that it is critical, in this case, that it be done. I am not 
sure we have satisfied my desire to do that in this case. I would 
hope that all of the requests made for additional data and all the 
information volunteered by Mr. Usry, be made part of the record 
at the earliest possible date. 

I always think of things as being put in the record at some date 
in the distant future. In fact, I would like to see it tomorrow. I 
would like to see it as soon as you can provide it, because it may 
have a lot to do with other questions that I may want to ask other 
witnesses. 

So, to the extent that you can get us that information you say is 
in your office or wherever, I would like to be able to follow up. I 
think we ought .to demand of all witnesses, when they say they 
have thmgs avallable-I would tell them ahead of time, "If yOU 
think you have justification for the things you are saying, we do 
not ,:"ant you to leave it in the office when you come before the 
hearmg, we want you to bring it with you." 

You were not briefed, I am sure, in that regard, so I am not 
faulting you for doing that, but I hope future witnesses, even if it 
takes a wheelbarrow, I want them to bring it to the microphone so 
we do not have to say, "Well, we have it in the office and we are 
going to have to wait to get it back." 

I would like to see it brought and I would like us to be able to 
analyze it. I would like us to ensure that when things are said as a 
statement of fact, that there is some kind of justification for it. I 

The CHAIRMAN. Senator Daschle, your point is extremely w~l 
taken, and, in fact, it has been previously discussed by the CommIt­
tee, and let me just inform you that it is because Mr. Usry worleJ 
for the Senate and, in fact, he was in his capacity as working for 
the Senate that he has set forth this report, that it is being made 
part of the record now in this way. 

However, this is why we have said that most of the work of t~e 
Committee will not be done in hearings; most of the work of t ~ 
Committee will be done from this point forward through de~­
tions, interrogatories, interviews and so forth so that when people 
come to the hearing this Committee will have' a story that it feels' 
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about telling based on documentation that the Committee 
reviewed at that time. 

we are doing here is really setting out the parameters of 
I think it is a fair inquiry. 

let me ask you this--
E~~a~~~~:,~~~ Mr. Chairman, could 1--
~ . It disturbs a lot of people that there are items 

is not aware of or does not have or that there are 
have come through separate files that perhaps are not 

..... a[)l~ elsewhere, so I take it that you will turn over to the Com­
any documents or any supporting materials or any evidence 

you have that would shed light on this issue as a whole? 
. USRY. Absolutely. 

t:&mator DASCHLE. Mr. Chairman, my concern--
CIIAIRMAN. Senator Robb wanted an intercession. Let me 

Robb. This will not come out of your time, 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. It again was a proce­
It seems to me that it might be advantageous to 

witness and allow him to return when he has the mate-

think he clearly ought to have all of the information that Sena­
McCain asked for and any other information that is going to 

the kind of questioning--
CHAIRMAN. I think that is a good suggestion and I would be 
to do that. 

. Usry, since your materials are local, why do not we inter­
at this point in time, if all members are agreeable, you 

~",atc)T DASCHLE. Mr. Chairman, I have no objection. I think it is 
~ .... ,ceJLlellt idea, but I have a couple of other comments I want to 

in th is regard. 
CHAIRMAN. The floor is yours. 

iIJe,nator DASCHLE. My concern, frankly, is that if statements are 
sU.tements of fact and they go unchallenged under oath, 

even greater credibility to the statement. I think that 
to be very concerned about this. 

~~li~~:;i~~~dl~ in the past has been that, people come to various 
III and subcommittees, under oath they say something and 

statement is used later on. "Well, he said it under oath, 
to be true. No one challenged him, there was nobody to con-

that." 
I think it is important that we have the opportunity to ana-

you made some other statements-and I hope when 
come back we can address them. There are two concerns 

COncern obviously is your deep dissatisfaction with the 
the government with regard to the status of POW's, 

I understand your concern in that regard. 
make a number of other statements that have far broader 

. that I think also are important to discuss, and that 

1lressP<i 

the government has conducted itself in this process. 
several charges that r think, if they are true, have to be 
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Number one, attempts by the administration to infiltrate activo 
groups. That is a very significant charge. Second-- Jat 

Mr. USRY. Excuse me, Senator. 
Senator DASCHLE. Well, no, let me finish and then yoU 

answer all of them, with whatever time I have. clIII 
Illegal surveillance and investigation of individual activists Th 

is a pretty significant charge. . at 
Mr.' USRY. I agree with you. 

. Senator DASCHLE. What I am asking, in the context that I have 
J~st stated my concern, is, we had better have ample documenta­
tion. 

Third, and th~ one perhaps that troubles me the most here . 
questIOnable liaIsons between administration, activists and ide~t~ 
fied members of orgamzed crime. I have to tell you, of all the 
thmgs you have saId,. that one is perhaps most troubling of all. 

Before we are wIllm.g to take any of this as fact, and I am not 
challengmg your veraCIty at all-­

Mr. USRY. I understand. 
Senator DASCHLE. All I am saying is that before I am willing to 

say under oath that I accept what you have said under oath, that I 
Just wan~ to make sure you have ample documentation to make 
charges like that. 
. Mr. USRY. Sir, 1 ,,:ould just like to make one statement COncern­
mg ~hat you have Just read to me. Keep in mind that those are 
the Issues that we were aware of, that there was some degree of 
concern that that had, in fact, occurred, but we were not able to 
cOr:"plete that during the time frame that we were running this in­
qUiry. 

Senator DASCHLE: But yo~ are ~tatin~ them as fact. 
Mr. USRY. No, SIr. I don t believe I m stating them as fact. Let 

me readdress my statement. What 1 stated was, "Because of budget 
restramts. we w.ere unable to investigate further certain relevant 
problems mcludmg the following:" 
. Senator DASCHLE. But you call it a relevant problem. Now, that 
IS a real problem. 

Mr. USRY. 1 agree with you. 
Senator DASCHLE. There is a difference between a problem, ac­

knowledged to be a problem, and a charge that somebody may have 
made, an accusation, is there not? 
M~. USRY. N~, sir, 1 don't believe so-well, let me rephrase that. 

I beheve there IS an ex.treme difference between stating that there 
IS a problem and levymg a charge. What 1 had indicated in my 
statement was that those were problems that had been brought to 
us, and that we had not had the opportunity to fully investigate. 

However, some of what-­
Senator DASCHLE. What you are saying is, they are accusations 

that mayor may not be founded? 
Mr. USRY. No. In some instances they have already been found­

ed. 1 would address one in which I indicated infiltration of actIVist 
groups by the administration, and later this morning, I believe 
you']] hear testimony from Mr. Sampley, in which he was hired to 
do exactly that. Here is a copy of his statement concerning that. 

Concerning No.2, that's a documented occurrence that the De­
partment of Defense Inspector General did, in fact, look at and 
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it had occurred. However, it was never further pursued by 
-Tlf.vSlrtlmeint of Defense because their indication was there was 

mE,an~_or done. 
~'~~'~~~~~r~~ 3, that, in fact, is a relevant problem. We have II in which there are questionable identifications and 

family members readily available to proVlde you that m-

"'""I"" DASCHLE. Since this is your testimony, I am hoping that 
orlDvl.de the documentation. 

· That's not a problem here at all. 
lJA"CHI.oE. OK. 

· the only question I would ask is that ~o far I 
questions Senator McCain and yourself ~oncernmg cer-

portions of this report. Considering that the. entIre documenta­
relevant to this report is about four file cabmets full, I nee? to 

exactly what you're interested in seeing or wo,;,ld. you ,Just 
that 1 brought everything down here, because It 15 qUite a 

information. 
l!el~at:or DASCHLE. You and I have been around files long enough 

that there is a lot of stuff that may not be as relevant as 
want you to pick what you think to be the most relevant, 

supporting data that substantiates the charges and accusa­
you have made in your testimony. 

· All right, sir. 
McCAIN. We did not get to No.4, Mr. Usry. .. . 

~~---; .;- No.4, questionable liaison~ betw~n admm15tratIOn, 
identified members of orgamzed cnme. We have mfor­

we have some-documentation and know where further 
~ment:.tion exists to reflect on that particular problem, yes, sir, 

DASCHLE. I am out of time, Mr. Chairman. 
~~~':~~~R~fu!l~' Is the Committee in agreement that it would be 
I'll to follow up on Senator Robb's suggestion and have Mr. 

come back with the materials later in the day when we could 
it? 

GRASSLEY. That's OK with me, except that for what I 
to ask him now and to discuss with him, if there is any fur­
information he cannot give me, I would rather have my re-

. writing, so I want to go through my series of questions 
leaves the table now. 

~~1AI"M."". Senator Grassley, that is your privilege. The 
recognize you now. 

I1I!tlat<Dr GRASSLEY. First of all, I think the entire Committee 
know how I first got acquainted with Mr. Usry. He was an 
of the Department at a time when a report that 

to outside the Defense Department came to 
Came to my attention. 

a report on an investigation of Mark Smith, which is not 
to this point that I am trying to make, but just so you 

over a period of 26 months now, 26 months, that eventu-
us around to a point where it is costing the taxpayers 1 
million dollars to keep this Committee going. 
up the Defense Department and said that I knew about 
Smith report and that Mr. Usry was involved in some of 
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the investigation of it, and I needed Mr. Usry to come to my office 
to do nothing more than tell me what was in a government repOrt, 
that is all I wanted. 

I just wanted somebody personally familiar with it to brief me on 
it, nothing more, because at that point I did not even know that I 
needed that sort of briefing to know where to proceed. 

He was supposed to be in my office a certain morning and some. 
body called my office and said they are not going to let him corne 
until they brief him first, which i&-that may be bureaucratese, but 
I believe that that's their way of saying to me that he cannot tallt 
to me until somebody in the Defense Department says what he can 
tell me about the Mark Smith report. 

So I sent word back that if he is not in my office by a certain 
time, I am going to go out there and I am going to meet with him. 
He was not in my office by that time, so I went out to get him. 

The General had absented himself from his office and I talked to 
some low level person-I should not say low level person-I talked 
to a colonel. 

I thought that I was going to have a big battle with the colonel, 
but I said, "I am in pursuit of my legislative and constitutional 
functions of seeking information and all I want is some informa­
tion, I want nothing more, and I think Mr. Usry can contribute to 
that information." 

I said, "I want him to brief me in my office. Can he come with 
me to my office?" I was shocked that they said he could, because, 
you know, back in 1983 I had this same problem with Chuck Spin­
ney, and DOD was not going to let him come and talk to me, or 
just brief me in his office. So eventually we had to have him before 
two committees and eight television cameras to get the informatiOll 
that could have been given to me in the privacy of my office. 

So I. am not unfamiliar with dealing with the Defense Depart­
ment on just getting basic information. Mr. Usry came to my office 
and briefed me and then we got into a lot of other matters and 
eventually Mr. Usry ended up being detailed, I believe-am I 
right-to the Senate Foreign Relations Committee or is there some­
thing in between there? 

Mr. USRY. That's correct, sir. 
Senator REID. Just so I can understand it, at the time you were 

asking him to come to your office, was he in the Army? 
Senator GRASSLEY. Yes. 
Were you in the Army or a civilian employee? 
Mr. USRY. I was in the Army. 
Senator GRASSLEY. Anyway, I didn't know anything about Tr8f=1 

Usry before then and I am not saying that I know a lot about hn 
now. I am just saying that that is how we got acquainted an 
want that to be known for the record, because that is just one eS­
ample, another example, of the Defense Department just not want­
ing to share information. 

Then, of course, I related yesterday how it took 6 weeks to !let to 
view files in the Defense Department that they usually are wtlh~ 
to bring over to S407, for us to view here in the Hart Building or 111 
the Capitol Building. We had to go over there. 
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),ir. Usry was one of fou~ people, cumulative, th~t had 68 years 
investigative and intelhgence analYZing expenence that was 

there those 4 days I went through the files. 
Chairman, can I continue, since I am the only one that 
to question him? 

:TheO;Al·~~IA1~. How long do you think you are going to be in the 

rs::!:~:~~:~bliR.ASSU~. I would say 7 or 8 minutes. 
CHAIIlM.',!". Well, technically we really hav~ reserved time of 

IID:intltes, which other Senators have been adhering to. 
",>r'"UJr GRASSLEY. Then what I would like to do is go to my 

round then. In other words, whatever time I use now, I will 
use when he comes back before the Committee. I am .not asking 
more time than other members have, I am Just asking for-­

CHAIRMAN. The Senator is recognized. 
S:~d~~ GRASSLEY. OK In regard to what Mr. McCain asked you, 
• the Chairman raised the Dooley case before the panel of 

Mr. Sheetz and Mr. Trowbridge. Neither of them knew 
details of the Dooley case, even though they are respon­

such a case and even though the report has been out for 6 
and they ;"'e not unlike Mr. Usry, in response to Mr. 
They asked to provide details for the record and I do not 

""-.. lIt":his is an unreasonable request. But on the other hand I 
that matter is taken care of by the fact that the Committee 

to have Mr. Usry bring all of these materials to the Com-

think that that will be satisfied. 
Usry, you have a unique perspective of this issue .compared 

of us here because of your background as a crlmmal mves­
Now, of c~urse, you are not conducting a criminal investi­

that right? 
. That's correct. 

~~~i GRASSLEY. You were simply using the methodology of 
II.! investigation, as I understand it? 

Yes, sir. 
:I!e:nator GRASSLEY. You have now been in the political world for 

you were first detailed to the Foreign Relations Com­
Given your experience and given your impressions of 

and how Congress investigates issues, I would hke to know 
advice Or recommendations you would give as we embark 
this 1 year investigation. 
USRY. Well, I would like to start by saying that the Senate­
would have to limit my comments to the Senate side, because 
basically where I work, is not unlike any other large bu-

.U~cy. Certain things take a little bit longer than maybe they 
that's understandable, given the large and diverse re-

""'lllues that this particular House has. 
one thing that I would urge more than anything else, and 
the things that I have seen in the past, and it's certainly not 
to in any way, shape or form embarrass anybody or speak ill 

anybody or diminish an individual's capabilities, but the one 
that I would state that is most necessary in this issue for a 1 
Committee is that you must ensure that you have the best 

available to do the work. 
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This is not a Committee in which people need to learn how to 
research or to be educated in the investigative process, because ~o 
that's th!" ~e, their education will certainly be worthwhile, but if 
WIll dummsh the effectIveness and the timeliness of this Comrn'~ 
tee. The greatest statement that I could make and assistance that I 
could offer is to ensure that the people that are on the Committee 
the staff personnel, have that requisite experience in order to ' 
throu~h this issue, which is very, very complex, as well as voluJf, 
nous, m what needs to be reviewed, so that at the end of your Year 
you'll be .able to answer the questions that are the reason why yo 
are In eXIstence. U 
Sena~or GRASSLEY. In your testimony you state that one of the 

conclusIons of your May report is that the OIA rejected informa 
tion .about li~e MIA's and that all efforts were geared toward ..;. 
turnmg remaInS of lost ones. 

I would like to have you elaborate on that and how widespread is 
the evidence of that conclusion. 
. Mr: USRY. In the 4 days that myself and others reviewed the live­

slghtmg reports, one of the overriding problems that I noticed was 
an mcompleteness In the fIles, a failure to have an organized fIle 
and as such, be able to methodically go through and determin~ 
what needs to be done to resolve a live-sighting case. 

Abo.ve and beyond that, I saw conclusions reached which had no 
basIS m fact from the raw intelligence provided. I might add that 
that was not the case in every instance. However, that certainly 
was the case in many instances and my concern was we were not 
talking about somebody losing money or property not being recov­
ered. 

In this instance, when there is a mistake, and when they're per­
petual and they're the s.ame mistakes all the time, and they affect 
the possIbIlIty of an mdlvidual being alive and being left in South­
east Asia, that is a legitimate Concern. 

~t seemed to me that wherever. there was a possibility of either 
beIng posItIve or negatIve on an Issue, whether a glass is half full 
or half empty, the attitude taken was that it was a half empty 
glass and therefore was not relevant to an actual live-sighting 
report. 

In other instances, I saw just plain ignorance of the facts provid­
ed In the raw mtellIgence and a conclusion reached that in no way 
was sUl'ported by the intelligence at hand. I'd like to give one eX­
ample, If I can, WIthout going into specifics that might violate any 
clearances. 

There was information provided by a source who had seen sis 
what he felt to be live Americans left over from the Southeast 
Asian war, somewhere in Laos, and he saw them for about a S 
minute period of time, if my memory serves me correctly, and they 
were poorly dressed, emaciated, gesturing for help. They were 
bound, and he indicated that he had seen these people for the dura­
tion of driving in front of them and then passing them and then 
watching them in his rear-view mirror. 

The analysis and conclusions reached at that time were that 
these people were either Soviet advisors or they were volunteers, 
probably from the Mennonite Church in Laos. I asked-by the way, 
these people were being guarded, and I asked why, in effect, would 
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or Soviet advisors be guarded by Laotians, and I was 
that the reason for that is there's some hard feelings co~cern­
basically Caucasians in that part of the world and that It was 
their own protection, which seems to me to make a lot of sense, 

that they were emaciated, they were poorly dressed, they 
gesturing for help and they were manacled or bound m some 

partic:ular analyst at that time told me that the !ndividmd 
provided this information withdrew that portIon of. h,s 

-:~~~::~: in which he said they were bound. There was no ongmal II that I could see on the part of the individual that had 
report. 

simply a summary of information provided by whom­
to him. I understand in many instances that these 

illiterate and therefore cannot read or write, but if 
-:~;~~~~e:;~'~~~ with something of this magnitude and you ar!" pro­II enough to maintain the proper type of documentatIon m 

to resolve an issue, certainly at a minimum you would have 
recorded this individual's information so that you could refer 
later. 

I asked the individual and he said he reneged on that por-
the statement, as the analyst had indicated to me, I asked 

in the report it said that, and it was not there. 
based on that information, they said that that particular in­

IIVlQU:'" did not see live Americans that could possibly be left over 
the Southeast Asian War. 
another example, an individual passed a p?1);'graph o~ three 

'~:::;~l~occasions as to what he had seen. Yet hIS mformatIon was 
• ignored, simply because the analyst at that time, who 

no understanding or training in the polygraph field, stated 
since this man was a marijuana user he passed the polygraph. 

LenJl"nlIV that is a contributing factor, if, in fact, he had smoked 
~I~~s~~~m~a~n;'j~uana at the point in time just pnor to the examl­
ti it's been my experience in the past 18 years that 

nolv''''8oh examiner administers an examination, he en­
not occurred or can tell by what the particular 

:T,~":~:~:~can reveal as far as heart rate, breathing and galvanic 

on those conclusions and that individual saying that 
reason this man passed a polygraph examination is that 

drug user, the information that that individual had 
disregarded. 
my 18 to 20 years experience in the investigative field, very 

do you have people of high morale, high moral concerns, and 
in good positions that provide that type of information. 
type of information that would normally be provided con­

live Americans routinely will come from refugees, truck 
known drug users, probably child molesters in some in­

:nces. That does not negate the validity of their information. In 
IS case that was arbitrarily ignored. 
Those are only two instances and I saw many more. 
Senator GRASSLEY. My last question; whether or not DOD has 

issued a formal response to the Senate Foreign Relations Mi­
Report? 
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Mr. USRY. If they have, I'm not aware of it. 
Senator GRASSLEY. Your judgment as to why you think they 

not or have been reluctant to? 
Mr. USRY. It's my feeling that if they ignore it, they feel it WiQ 

go away. The less mess or action you take with it, the quicker it 
will be forgotten and therefore not something you will have to ad. 
dress later. 

Senator GRASSLEY. Mr. Chairman, thank you very much. 
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much. 
Mr. Usry, before we excuse you temporarily until later, let me 

just emphasize why Senator Daschle and others of us are con­
cerned and why it is so important, and I think you understand this 
importance. 

Mr. USRY. Oh, yes. 
The CHAIRMAN. There are a lot of families, a lot of people listen­

ing, a lot of folks who hang on every nuance of every single asser­
tion with respect to this issue. Now, in your report here, which I 
read yesterday incidentally, it says, and I read from your report, 
"In 1973 a U.S. POW who had been repatriated said he saw D0o­
ley's name written on a wall of a prison cell. Two Thai special 
forces soldiers released from North Vietnam custody identified his 
photograph. Finally, a Communist propaganda photograph shows a 
partial profile," and so forth. 

I have information here on the actual debrief of Captain Hicker­
son. While you assert that he was not swimming and so forth, let 
me read to you from it. 

He told debriefers, quote, "He collapsed his parachute, he found 
himself face to face with about 100 civilian personnel. He immedi­
ately separated from the parachute and started running out into 
the shallow water. After going a short distance, he detached his 
seat back and commenced swimming seaward." 

Now, in your report you assert that he was dropped near the 
land and was not near the water, but here in his own report he 
says he was swimming seaward. "About this time rifle shots start­
ed splashing in the water around him. At this point Hickerson sa~ 
he was about to be captured, so he pulled out his survival ra~o 
and sent the message to his wing man. He then stopped, put up his 
hands and surrendered to the DRV swimmers." 

In his debrief he goes on to describe how he was stripped of his 
clothing, blindfolded, hands tied behind his back, put on the fender 
of a motorcycle, taken to the fishing village. Later that day he w81 
also moved in the sidecar of a motorcycle, during which time. he 
was seen by crowds of people who threw rocks and sticks at hiID. 

So, in point of fact, you have asserted certain things of fact that 
do not correlate to his own debriefing. Now, that raises the whol; 
question before this Committee of trying to follow up on each .an 
everyone of the assertions that come to us at a later point in time. 
and I think it underscores why it is so critical to have what Sena­
tor Daschle said, and to be able to verify these kinds of items. 

Mr. USRY. I agree with you. 
The CHAIRMAN. So with that in mind-excuse me. I think Sena-

tor Kassebaum had one question. I 
Senator KASSEBAUM. Sorry, Mr. Chairman, I came in late and ( 

would just agree. I think it is terribly important, as a matter 0 
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100a to be able to have some of the documents that I guess 
Yt ki d of back up the assertions on the mfiltratlOn and 

t~~r~ ~rga~ized crime. The sad thing is this is all bemg played 
tl television and once those statements are made, u!'less the~e 
on . co";crete to go on, it is out there and I thmk that IS 

roblem I would back that up. 
PI have' a question, Mr. Chairman, on the results of the 
that you gave concerning the fact that the IIVe-slj:htmg re­

were closed prematurely, that arbItrary conclUSIOns were 
not based on pertinent facts of the case and ~o forth: There 

there the results that you found, but you dId not glVe any 
why you think this was so. 

be curious why you believe that fil~s were closed l'rema­
and so forth. What was your evaluatlO!, of thIS? Is It that 
as a mindset to debunk the whole questIOn of concern about 

w there were live prisoners still there? . 
I think that there were several factors that Impacted 

As I had indicated earlier, one of the problems was I be­
that those personnel responsible for the analysIS of mfor'!'a­
in some instances, were just not capable of understandmg 
leads might need to be pursued in order to resolve an Issue 
than just close it out prematurely. . . 

and beyond that, I believe that the attitude agam, as I had 
llic:at<"! earlier between a half full and a half empty glass was 

fact, they looked at things as a half empty gl.ass. Th~refore 
there was a choice, the choice was that .thls dId not, m fact, 
or to live Americans that possIbly were from the 

War. . I k d t that we reviewed the documentatIon we 00 e a 
live-sighting reports, give or take. Beca!-,se of 

placed on us by the Defense Departme!'t m the 
of the documentation, which were: no notes, nothmg would 

this office the only time you could look at these was when 
in th~ presence of a Senator, and those notes that we 

at the Defense Intelligence Agency .POW I MIA office. 
·""aJ'n''''d beyond, what we were looking at Initially were curso-

. for the most part, to see whether t~ere was any 
that analysis was incorrect or premature m reachmg a 

•• c~"u conclusion. A great many of those cases that we would 
~,~~~~~~~ at again in depth we were unable to do so. 
tt , as always when y~u review this type of work, there are 

that interest you right away and therefore you read through 
before putting them in another pIle,. and I based my conclu­
On those particular cases that I reVIewed m depth .. I would 

there were at least a hundred of those that I revIewed m depth. 
"ould also add that not in every instance. was. there ba.d anal:t'­
In many instances there was relatively lIttle mformatlOn or It 
a very cut and dried situation that was easy to analyze. 

of the additional reasons I say that cases were closed prema­
is there was one situation in which a refugee had prOVIded 

~U"'tl(m and then subsequently was moved from one relocation 
another and settled in a foreign country. ... 

particular refugee went amok at a particular pOInt m hme 
other country and attacked some other people. Therefore he 
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was jailed. The analyst indicated that the individual was no longer 
available for interview or subsequent polygraph examination, Yet 
there was nothing in that file to indicate there had been any cable 
telephone conversations or correspondence with the appropria~ 
authorities in this foreign country to see whether or not that indio 
vidual could be made available for further interrogation or inter. 
view. 

So that again is one of the reasons why I said there were prema. 
ture closures. 

Senator KASSEBAUM. Do you believe, Mr. Usry, as you have 
quoted a family member saying that they don't trust the govern. 
ment and that the government has been lying? 

Mr. USRY. Having been an employee of the government, either as 
a military member or civilian since 1969, I would have to tell y OU 
there are many instances in which I have seen the government 
make mistakes, and rather than admit that mistake, do more to 
cover up what eventually becomes a lie, yes, ma'am. 

Senator KASSEBAUM. Sad commentary, I think, and it is one that 
I think we have a real responsibility, Mr. Chairman, in making 
sure that we have every bit of documentation that we can to back 
up those statements. Thank you. 

Senator GRASSLEY. Let me comment on that. 
The CHAIRMAN. Senator Grassley. 
Senator GRASSLEY. That should not shock you, Mrs. Kassebaum, 

that people in government lie. Politicians lie all the time. We are 
part of the government, too, and we do not set a very good exam· 
pie. If we would all follow the rule that if you always tell the truth, 
you never have to know what you told somebody else, there would 
not be any lying, but we do not set a very good standard for the 
rest of the government employees ourselves. 

Senator KASSEBAUM. But we are adding to an atmosphere here 
where we are designated to try and bring the very best conclusions 
that we can and get to the bottom of this, which I believe that we 
can. You have made that statement yourself, but somewhere we 
have done a disservice if we do not address this loss of trust. 

Senator GRASSLEY. It has to start with us. 
The CHAIRMAN. Well, if I can interject, I think both Senators are 

correct. I think Senator Grassley is accurate. This Senator has had 
the sad experience of having three individuals plead guilty or be 
indicted in the last couple of years for lies that they made before 
the Senate Foreign Relations Committee, and I am referring to 
Claire George, Elliott Abrams and Alan Fiers, and the lies were UI 
answer to questions that were asked by this Senator. . 

So, indeed, I am not surprised, I do not think anybody here UI 
surprised that that happens. On the other hand, what Senator 
Kassebaum said is absolutely true. It is a sad commentary. I thmk 
that is what she was saying. This Committee has an obligatIOn to 
guarantee that we are not going to be part of the problem, that "'.8 
are not going to sit here and simply accept something as a f~ct If It 
is not or if it is not shown to be, and that the purpose of thls CoL11j 
mittee is to separate fact from fiction, and that is why, Mr. Usry, 
do not want you to feel that you are being picked on. 

There is not any witness coming before this Committee for whoL11 
we are not going to have to do research and so forth, and as I say. 
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t 't these 3 days of hearings are really a n exception to 
I re~a I .' h ill be presenting evidence . . . 

m whlc w':! w. ed to set out the parameters of this iSS';1e 

l\~elnbersaref th!l~mmittee and for the public and they whlll 
o hi h . II proceed After t is, 

i"tab'lls~ the ~oundatio~e ~~~x~ra~rdi';::r;lamount of' work, to sit 
IS gomg to ha tablish the data base, to do . the . cross-~bu-

to correlate, to es h h the 2273 cases, which IS precisely 
to begm to go t roug h M N nd Mr Ford have 
Defens~ ~d~7h:~~~~t anJ-eve~'V c~e is ~ow gdin~ to 
are gOI(f al' Ch . tmas' new structure to a reexamma-

; Sllhject under entoer
h 

e toriS separate fact from fiction here, and 
are av.. to d 

the effort is gomg o. . t th d 
th t I do not want this Committee, a e en 

:;~:'~~~to ~,."v~ ~ple pointing fingers at it that ~~ggesbrhat 
that or ~hat we ~avedsilmf~rn~d~~~r~~~;sf~:l~ t'h::t 

!~~:~; ~~~eis iSn~od~re ~ any of us to become the next 
on 'this issue. 

have a vote ,?n. , . tes from the vote to hear Colonel will return ill a .ew mmu 
but before we do, Senator ~bb. 

;"le,nator R Thank you Mr Chairman. . t • OBB. "take exception to a comment JUs 
a brief note, I wft toI I do not think he meant to 

bYth~~n~~iW~f tflm'i'~E'i~;!~v~:~h:n:th~!~i!e~hb~t e~~ 
hes, either on e e ec t 't by silence I think would be a 

standard or to accep I Ie that h~ve spent a lifetime 
There are too ma~:r peop b tarred by those who have 

not to be in ~hat posltion
I 

td e t think that my colleague 
into that partIcular trap. . 0 n°

eeds 
to be said. 

to impugn those-but I thmk It ~ int is very well taken 
CHAIRMAN. I think the Sen~to\~ ~ote We will be back in 
good note on which to recess .or e . 
10 minutes and we stand m recess. 
USRY. Thank you. 

The Hearing will come to order. k the 
~~~clEB~u~i1Tr:~, could I ask you, please, to stand and ta e 

swear to tell the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but 
so help you God? 

~~d ~o~ an interpreter and I nee<! to be sworn. 
CHAI~MAN. I ~ going to swear you m,~~oBa Long. And he 
are accomparued Jg, a t~~~a~:;;'t~;' do you swear that you 

.tr'lD"secl,.teUf~ll;~~Z~rut~: the 'best of your ability so help you 

LoNG. Yes. ld b . ng the microphone close to CHAIRMAN. Colonel, wou you rI 

i"kn":J ;~';h:nd~:'t!;gain~ris,::ea~dr~J~k";~e~~ h:;~, y~ 
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cause we have had a conversation. If you want to try to do YoUr 
testimony yourself in English, obviously, we would appreciate that 
And, if you have any difficulties, the translator can assist. 

Your being here to testify is, in itself, an historical occasion 
cause of the role that you played in the war and because of yoUr 
knowledge of the full history, if you will, of the 1970s and trall8j. 
tion period. 

It is also significant in the respect that it is my understanding 
that, during the war, you were one of, at one point, John McCain's, 
Senator McCain's, interrogators. Is that accurate? 

Mr. TIN. (Shaking head.) 
The CHAIRMAN. So it is a rather remarkable event now to be sit­

ting here. And I know Senator McCain has met with you and yOU 
have talked, and that is, in and of itself, an extraordinary meeting. 

As you know, Colonel, the effort to get to the truth in this 
matter is of deep concern to all Americans. And whatever you can 
do to help us shed light on this matter would be of great impor­
tance and much appreciated. 

We will be talking with a number of Vietnamese people who 
took part in the war over time. And I think that is another thing 
that will make this inquiry somewhat different from previous ones, 
is the breadth of the inquiry. You are really here today as a begin­
ning of that. 

Let me, if I may, simply tum to your statement, because I know 
you are going to explain some of your history and background and 
rather than spend further time doing that myself, we would like to 
-hear from you. 

• Mr. TIN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
The GHAIRMAN. Could you bring the microphone very close. 
Mr. TIN. Yes. Yes. 
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. 

STATEMENT OF BUI TIN, VIETNAMESE DEFECl'OR, FORMER COM­
, MUNITY'PARTY MEMBER AND EDITOR; ACCOMPANIED BY DIl 
PHO BA LONG, TRANSLATOR 
Mr. TIN. Mr. ' Chairman, Senators, ladies and gentlemen, I wish 

to thank the Committee, the U.S. Government, and most impor­
tantly the American people for your kind invitation and for the 
honor of appearing before you to testify on this extremely impor­
tant subject. 

As you know, I am Bui Tin, a 64-year-old former Senior Colonel 
in the Vietnamese. Peoples Army. I was the former deputy editor of 
the Vietnamese Communist Party's daily newspaper, Nhan Dan. 
and also the editor in chief of the Sunday Nhan Dan. . 

Forty years ago, when I decided to devote myself to fight for I!,­
dependence and freedom for my country, I was then happy to JO: 
.the Vietnamese Communist Party. Today, those who want 
pursue this same goal should leave the party or, as in my case, be 
expelled by the party. 

My individual story was told in detail in my article that a~ 
peared in the Sunday Washington Post in October 1991. I want t I 
Committee to know that I have not applied for political asylum. 
have just asked to prolong my stay in France. 
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Furthermore, I am determined that I will return home to work 
democracy in Vietnam. I am very glad to be here, and let me 

categorically, before the Sena~ Commlt~ and .all I?resent 
firstly there are not any MIA s or POW s alive m Vietnam 
land, 'secondly, I call upon Americans to support full dipla­
relations with Vietnam as soon as poSSible to encourage 

koo<:ratic reform. 
I was expelled from the party and I am now regarded 

,A!t~~;~I~r by my government, my position is the same ,,:ith 
lfaJ.oi-J1.a'rlOI government on these 2 issues. However, my motlva­

different. 
RE,gardlng normalization, I believe that it will help to promote 

Vietnam. It wiJI also encourage a democratic move­
from the people and reform from the party. More Import;ant­

normalization will create opportumty for our pe0l'le, eS~lally 
Community Vietnamese, to learn about an Amenca that IS far 

ffprerlt from the one that they knew during the war years. Only 
hardliners and the stubborn security in Hanoi want to prevent 
normalization with the U.S.A. . . 

U.S. policy of isolation tow~rd Vietnam Will strengthen th~ 
~dliln.er position and put them mto the Chmese camp. The C~I­

of Vietnam card is a dangerous threat to us ~ll, and It WIll 
lIIt,,,rf,,,'" with democratic development. Above all, It IS agamst the 

of the Vietnamese people. 
the MIA issue, I am a soldier for 37 years. I have ex­

pain ru;'d sadness of seein~ my comrades disappear 
any information about theIr tragic end. In Vietnam, there 

200,000 missing in action, and we h~ve n.ev~r found theIr re-
In my own family, 2 out of 5 are still mlssmg. . 

a soldier and also a member of an MIA famIly,. I would 
the opportunity to share the sadness and p~m of t~e 

POW and MIA families. One of the first actions I did 
I came to the U.S. was to visit the Vietnam Memonal and 

my respects and pray for those young men: . 
about this emotional issue, I believe that the HanOI 

Ii"",rnm.mt wants to cooperate and are being hone:;t enough. H.ow­
because they have lied many times on many: ISSU~, thIS t!me 
are not trusted regarding this issue. In realIty, VIetnam IS a 

society. People live by rumors and speculations. . 
in Vietnam still believe that once they find :emams or 

,h,fo,rIllat.ion about live Americans they will get a VIsa to go to 
and receive a $1 million reward. A number of peasants go 
day to--

LoNG. Dig. h th 
TIN. Yes.--every day to dig at cemetery or anyw ere ey 

can fmd MIA remains, with the hope that they would 
Anner'i~.,n bones. bo 

Woman-One woman in the Delta stored hundreds of nes 
house, but they turned out ~ be either animal. bones or VI-

llllilm,ese bones. People have prOVided fake mformatlOn to Amer­
even said that they know about live Americans: But, '.n 

no one has told us they themselves have seen WIth their 
eyes or spoken with these Americans. 
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Dur!ng tJ:>e war years, I was a full member of the Four 
commIttee In Tan Son Nhat Air base and also the spok,esnnan 
the North Vietnamese army. At that time, I had the right to 
all t~e documents and the secret telegrams from the politbu 
thIs Issue. ro 011 

In addit.ion, I had special authorization from the General 
N~uyen Glap, then Defense Minister, to go to any camps to m 
wIth any officers, and to interview any POW's and read their fi!: 
My rank, then LIeutenant Colonel, required the officers of the 
c~mps to consider me their boss. Therefore, they had to COOper •• 
wIth me at all tImes. a", 
. This is to say, the government or any leaders could not hide an 
mformatlOn on MIA or POW from me. In 1964, by the instruct' Y 
of Cha.Jrman Ho Chi Minh, each province had its own flag i~O: 
camp~lgn . On the flag, there are 2 numbers: The number of all 
American planes shot down, and the number of all Americans ca~ 
tured. ,.. 

And each prisoner and plane shot down must be reported to the 
Cue DlCh Van, the Center for Propaganda for Enemy 
the Defense Ministry's Political Department. The IO::a l 
officers must send a report of every captured prisoner to this 
center every day, and the total every week and month. 
Onc~ a POW. is put in jail, he then had his own file in which de­

~iled mformabon was kept, such as what he had to eat, if he wu 
sIck, what medlCme he used. The cadre had to report his behavior 
and thought process. And I believe that the files are still in Viet­
nam. 
· Ab.out this issu~, I can s~y. that I know as well as any top leader 
In VIetnam a~d, m my OpInIOn, I state categorically that there is 
not any American prisoner alive in Vietnam. 
· There is the only single case of Robert Garwood who lived freely 
III South VIetnam in Hanoi and returned to the U.S. Some people 
may argue th.at if there is one Garwood, there would be many Gar­
wood~. And, If there were some French left over after Dien BieD 
Phu m 1954, there would have to be some Americans left over after 
1975. In my unit after the Japanese withdrew in 1945, there were 2 
Japanese who volunteered to help Vietnamese resistance. All cI 
them, Japanese and French deserters, returned home later 
their g~vernm,:,nts ordered clemency. . 
· As a JournalIst, and a curious man who had much interest in thll 
Issue, If there were any American alive and willing to live in Vi~ 
nam, I would have known about them, and people would have spell" 
ulated and spread rumors. I would have gone there and talked to 
them and written an interesting article for my paper. I believe t~e 
Japanese and the Chinese could live with the Vietnamese but it i8 
very hard for the American to do so, because of the visibl~ 
anee. 

Not only unde~ oath, but more importantly, on my honor as sr' 
officer, I categorically state that there is not any MIA's or POW' 
alive III VIetnam today. As for Laos and Cambodia I do not kno .... 
the situation as well as in Vietnam. But I trust that the Laotiall 
and ~ambodian governments are not interested in keeping anY 
AmerIcans. 
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I have heard that some Cubans and Russians interrogated some 
. prisoners and treated them badly. But Ido not know any 

about Russia and Cuba keepmg Amencans. 
include as an attachment to this statement my three 

nrc)OC'sal to the U.S. Administration, the Congress and other 
concerned with the issue to consider. Last week, for 

of reconciliation I gave my diary to the Pentagon. In 
were all my perso~al notes of the conversations held in 
Hilton with about 150 POW's. 

war is over 16 years for the Vietnamese and 18 years for the 
and we have never ended the last chapter. Let us forget 

and work for the future together. Let us put aside our own 
-:~~~~mto~r:w~~ork for the interest of our two peoples. Let the two 
II each other. 

to end my statement by ca lling upon those in Vietnam, if 
honest, to fully cooperate on this issue. They sh?uld open 
widely and welcome any delegations to enter VIetnam to 

the truth. To those in the USA who stIll belIeve that 
holds MIA and POW's, work for quick normalization, 
to Vietnam to search for the truth. 

who want to use this emotional issue for their own pur­
political or for their own benefit are crimi~al in front 

souls of the American and VIetnamese who dIed for the 
which they believed. This is why I am here today. 
you for your attention. 

prepared statement of Mr. Tin follows:] 

PREPARED STATEMENT OF BUI TIN 

~!:::~;~;.~Senators ladies and gentlemen, I wish to thank the Committee, 
( and ' importantly the American people, for the honor of 

this extremely important subJec~ . . 
a sixty·four year old former Senior Colonel m the 

the former deputy editor of the Vietnamese Com­
ne'w""!>,, NHAN DAN and also the editor-in-chief of the 

years ago. when I decided to devote myself to fight for independ~nce and 
for my country. I was then happy to join the Vietnamese Commumst ~arty. 

who want to pursue this same goal should leave .the pa~y. or, as m .my 
expelled by the party. My individual story was told LD detail in my artic.le 

aPlpOa.~ed in the Sunday Washington Post in October 1991. I, want the Commit­
I have not applied for political asyl.um. 1 have sl~ply asked to pro­

stay in France. Furthermore, I am determmed that I will return hom~ to 
democracy in Vietnam. [ am very glad to be here, and let state categor!cal­
the Senate Committee and all present that 0 ) t,here are not any MIA .s or 

in Vietnam today, and (2) 1 call upon Americans to support full dlplo­
... IAI.;·n •• with Vietnam as soon as possible to encourage democratic reform. 

;:;;;;:~t. was expelled from the party and I am, now regarded as a traitor ~y my 
~ my position is the same with HanOI government on these 2 ISSUes. 

motivation is far different. . . 
~~~Ii;;g normalization, I believe that it will help to promote democracy 10 Viet­

also encourage a democratic movement from the people and .the reform 
More importantly! normalization will create opport~OIty fo~ our 

eslleci.8JI, the Communist Vietnamese to learn about an Amenca that IS far 
one that they knew during the war yea rs, Onl,y t~e ha~iners 

stubborn security in Hanoi want to prevent the normahzahon With the 

U.S. policy of isolation toward Vietnam wi1l strengthe,n the hardliner position 
them into the Chinese camp. The Chinese use of Vietnam card as the dan-

• 02.;i~,;;;, to us all, and it will interfere with democratic development. Above all , 
the aspiration of the Vietnamese people. 
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Regarding the MIA issue: I am a soldier for 37 years. I have experienced the pa' 
and sadness of seeing my comrades disappear without any information about th t.n 
tragic en~. In V~etnam, there are ~OO,OOO missing in action, and we have ne;lr 
found their remams. In my own famIly. 2 out of 5 are still missing. Being a sold,er 
and also a member ,of an MIA family, I would like to take the opportunity to sh~er 
t~e sadn~ and pam of the American POW and MIA families. One of the first :. 
bons I dId when I came to the U.s. was to visit the Vietnam Memorial and pay rn 
r~pect and pearers for those young men. However, about this emotional issue, I hi 
heve that HanOI government wants to cooperate and are being honest enough. H 
ever, because ~hey ~av.e lied many ,times. on many issues, this time they are :i 
trusted regardmg th';S Issue. In realIty, Vietnam is a closed society, people live b 
ru~ors and s~ulatIon:s. Many in .Vietnam .still believe that once they found r%. 
mains or gave informatIon about ahve Americans, they will get a visa to go to th 
U.S,. or receive a one million dollar reward. A number of peasants go out everyda; 
to dig at cemetery or anywhere t.hey believe they can find MIA remains, with the 
hope that they. would find Amencan bones. One woman in the Delta stored hun­
dreds of bones In her house, but they turned down to be either animal bones Or Vi. 
etnamese bones. People have provided fake information to America. Some even said 
that they know abo~t alive. Americans. But in reality, no one has told us they them­
selves have seen WIth thelr own eyes or spoke with these Americans. During the 
war years, I was a full member of the Four Party Committee in Tan Son Nhat and 
also the spokesman of the North Vietnamese army. At that time, I had the right to 
rea~ ~Il the documet;Jts and th~ ~ret telegrams from the politburo on this issue. In 
addition! ~ had special authOrizatIon from the General Vo Nguyen Giap, then d~ 
fense,mlnlSter to go.to any camps, to meet ~ith any officers, and to interview any 
POW s and read the~r files. My rank, then Lieutenant Colonel, required the officen 
of t~e camps to consIder me their boss. Therefore, they had to cooperate with me at 
all tImes. 

This is to say, the government or any leaders could not hide any information on 
MIA or POW from me. In 1964, by the instruction of chairman Ho Chi Minh each 
province had its oWl!- flag in a campaign. On the flag, there are 2 numbe~: the 
number of all AmerIcan planes shot down, and the number of all American cal> 
tured. And each pnsoner and plane shot down must be reported to the Cuc Dich 
Vat;J-:-the Center for Propaganda for Enemy, belonging to the Defense Ministry', 
PolItical Department. The local unit of chief officer must send a report of every cap­
tured .prison.er.~ this center eve.ryday, and total every week and month. Once a 
POW IS put 10 Jail, he then had hiS own file, in which detailed information was kept 
such as what he had to eat, if he was sick, what medicine he used. The cadre had to 
report his behavior and thought process and I believe that the files are still in Viet­
nam. 
. About ~h~8 issue, I can say ~hat I know as well as any top leaders in Vietnam and 
tn. my opmlOn I state categorically that there is not any American prisoner alive in 
VIetnam. 

There is the'Oniy single case of Robert Garwood who lived freely in Hanoi and 
returned to the U.S. Some people may argue that if there is one Garwood, there 
would be many Garwoods. And if there were some French left over after Dien Bien 
Phu in 1954, there would have to be some American left over after 1975. In my unit 
after the Japanese withdrew in 1945, there were 2 Japanese who volunteered to 
help Vietnamese r~istance. All of them, Japanese and French deserters returned 
home la~r afu;r their gover~ment ordered clemency. 

As a JournalIst, and a curIOUS man who had much interest to this issue if there 
were any American alive and willing to live in Vietnam, I would have kno~n about 
them, and people would have speculated and spread rumors, I would have ~ne 
there and talked to them and written an interesting article for my paper. I believe 
the Japa~ese and the Chinese could live with the Vietnamese but it is very hard (or 
the American to do so, because of the visible appearance. . 

Not only under oath, but more importantly, on my honor as an officer, I ca~'" 
cally state that there is not any MIA or POW's alive in Vietnam today. As for r..o 
and Cambodia, I do not know the situation as well as in Vietnam. But I trust thol:t 
the Laotian and Cambodian governments are not interested in keeping any Amerl"' 
caos. 

I do know that some Cubans and Russians interrogated some American prisonert 
and treated them badly_ But I do not know any information about Russia and Cu" 
keeping Americans. 

I want to include as an attachment to this statement my 3 point proposal to the 
U.S .. administration, the Congress and other o.~a,!-ization concern with the issue tD 
conSider. Last week. for the purpose of reconcLliation I gave my diary to the Pen",," 
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~. In this diary were all ~y personal notes of the conversations held in the Hanoi 
Jlilton with about 150 POW s. 

The war is over 16 years for the Vietnamese and 18 years for the American and 
"e have never ended the last chapter. Let us forget the past and work the future. 

1.et us put aside our own interests to work for the interest of our 2 people. Let the 2 
~ple embrace each other. 
r-i want to end my statement by calling upon those in Vietnam, if they are honest 
to cooperate on th~s issue. They should open the door widel¥ and welcome any dele­
pdons to enter Vietnam to search for the truth. To those tn the USA who still be­

iIeVe that VN still holds MIA and POW's work for quick normalization and go 
freely to Vietnam to search for the truth. 

Those who want to use this emotional issue for their own purpose either political 
« for their own benefit are criminal in front of the souls of the American and Viet­
aamese who died for the cause in which they believed. This is why I am here today. 

Thank you for your attention. 

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Colonel Bui Tin. That is a 
· .... m •• r1,allle statement and, obviously, an important one in the con­

of what we are trying to do here today, but it is also an impor­
one historically. 

When did you leave Vietnam? When did you decide that you had 
break with the government there? 
Mr. TiN. I left Vietnam last September. 
The CHAIRMAN. Last September? 
Mr. TiN. Yes. 
The CHAIRMAN. And is it not true­
Mr. TiN. 1990. 
The CHAIRMAN. And, Colonel, in 1975, is it not true you are the 

JIelrs:o.n, who in the Presidential Palace in Saigon, received the sur­
of the government, of the fall of Vietnam? 

TIN . Yes. At that time, I am the highest ranking official. 
CHAIRMAN. The highest ranking person who was in the 

TiN. Yes. Yes. 
CHAIRMAN. Now, unfortunately, we are just at the point of 

vote. I apologize for that. We are going to recess and come 
~~~~:priCk up the questioning. So we stand in recess for about 

"~!~~~~~~,~~. The Hearing will come to order. 
o earlier on the historic aspects of Colonel Bui Tin 

here. And in deference to that reality, I am going to yield my 
and I think colleagues will agree to yield, to Senator McCain 

off. 
~~~~;~~M~~CC~AIN. I thank you, Mr. Chairman. And I appreciate 
111 of seeing Colonel Bui Tin again. I was informed by 

.oUr first meeting when he first came to the United States a 
time ago that he had visited me a couple of times back many 

so it is very nice to see Colonel Bui Tin under different 
~~~::~~~:t~h,an our last, or previous meetings. 
~I I won't take a lot of time, because I would like to 

the questions from the other Members of the Committee. But 
agree with you. I think this statement is a very powerful and 

one that, frankly, to some degree transcends the POW / 
•... _-_. I think it is a statement for freedom and democracy for 

letnam._ people. It is a statement of unfulfilled promises of 
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the Vietnamese when they reunited their country of letting the V· 
etnamese people determine their own future themselves. I· 

And, frankly, it gives me some hope and optimism that freedo
lll and democracy will come to that country for which I think a caae 

can be made that the Vietnamese struggled for many centuries. 
So, Colonel, we welcome you. And I will not take too long, maybe 

with the second round. 
Colonel, how close was your relationship with those who were 

conducting the POW affairs; in other words, that had direct super. 
vision over the American POW's? 

The CHAIRMAN. Colonel, would you pull the microphone close 
again, please? ' 

Mr. TIN. Yes. Yes. 
I am a journalist. And from 1963, I have the intention to write 

out one book on the prisoners of war, American prisoners of war 
because it is very, very interesting for the public in Vietnam. And 
so, in 10 years, I have very close relationship with all four camps of 
prisoners around Hanoi. 

And I have, at that time, special authorization as deputy chief 
editor of the Sunday Nhan Dan, it's the daily newspaper of the 
People's Army. The officers of those four camps is Major. Myself at 
that time I was a Lieutenant Colonel. 

And also the department in charge of the POW is belonging to 
the Department for Political Affairs in the Defense Ministry. 

Senator McCAIN. In other words, the party part of the army? 
Mr. TIN. Yes. Yes. 
And so I have a very close relation. And plus this department 

and the place of the newspaper is very near by. They are only some 
100 meters. I go every week at those camps and just visit the spe­
cial department to collect the news on that. 

Senator MCCAIN. Do you know of any effort or any plan or any 
proposal or any action that was either contemplated or carried out 
that would entail taking American POW's and sending them to the 
Soviet Union or any other country? 

Mr. TiN. In my knowledge, there is some prisoner of war to be­
was being interrogated in Hanoi by some Russian and Cuban. B~t 
not any to send abroad, to send in any-another country, to send ID 
the Soviet Union. 

Senator MCCAIN. Do you have any knowledge of any American 
who left-­

Mr. TiN. Yes. 
Senator McCAIN. To go to another country? 
Mr. TiN. No. 
Senator MCCAIN. You have no knowledge? 
Mr. TiN. No. if 
Senator MCCAIN. Do you believe that you would have known 

any American prisoner was transferred to the Soviet Union or 
China or any other country? . 

Mr. TIN. No. No any-not any American prisoner was transmit-
ted abroad in another country. . 't 

Senator MCCAIN. My question is: Would you have known If I 
had taken place? 
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ldr. TIN. I think that if any would be sent abroad, I would be al· 
to know that, because I am very near by the red department, 

.... lliticaI department of the Defense Ministry. 
REID. I didn't understand that. 
CHAIRMAN. I think he said that he thinks that he would 

in a position to know because he was very close to the 
! •• iticaJ department that had responsibility for that. Is that accu· 

REID. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
MCCAIN. This may be slightly off the subject, but why 

the Russians want to interrogate certain prisoners? . 
ldr. TIN. It is very simple. It is very simple,. because the Soviet 

very interested in the new world, electromcal world. And so I 
that is very interested to know what IS on the war-on the 

ar~~i~:a~~, in the electronical. . S . Well, this leads us to the B-52 Involvement 
the e"n'''dc'o~'f'Ht'he war. Were the Russians interrogating those 

[fllOple that were captured at the end of the war? 
TiN. Yes. I think this is so. 

Senator McCAIN. But, to your knowledge, there w';'S n,:ver 
~.Iyolne who was kept apart because of any specIal qualificatIOns 

they had? 
TiN. I don't know that. I don't know that. 

: :~~:~oI MCCAIN. Mr. Chairman, the reason why I asked that 
IP is because there were electronic warfare officers who were 

members of the B-52's, for the record, and there is some qu~s· 
about the whereabouts of some of those who had that speCIal 
And that's why I am pursuing this particular line with Colo­

Tin. 
&~~a~~:~~~~:; I understand that. .1 MCCAIN. But you have no reason to believe that these 

with special qualifications in electronic warfare were t.reat· 
differently, except that they were interrogate~ by RUSSIans? 
LoNG. Not only the Russian, but also the VIetnamese are 

to know about this electronic knowledge. 
s;:::~ McCAIN. I understand. But to have the Russians be so 
It that they personally interrogated American POW's I 

is an important point. 
TIN. Yes, yes. : :!~~:~:;. McCAIN. My time has nearly expired. If there we~e 

~ who were kept prisoners in remote parts Vietnam or In 

Mr. Chairman, I would like to give my time to Senator 

CHAIRMAN. We will give him extra time. There is no prob­
that. 

~l::~ MCCAIN. If there were prisoners in, say, the Central 
I or in Laos, is it possible that those POW's could have 

without the knowledge of your government, say by hill 
~~Imen, Hmong, others? 

TiN. I don't think that, because the discipline in the army is 
high at the war time. And also the kind of emulation between 

of the provinces to shoot down American planes and to capture 
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American pilots. So all the news is directly, very quickly transrn'(. 
ted to the Defense Ministry, to the general staff. I 

Senator MCCAIN. This brings me to my next question. 

The C~AlRMAN. Colonel, could you bring the mike down a little 

lower. It IS very good when you get close to it. We can hear bet'-
Thank you. ..,r. 

Mr. TIN. And in. the remote jungle area, I think that there are 

many Amencan pilots who parachute in this area. But they are 

very, very difficult to search that, because on my knowledge abo t 

10 years ago there was one helicopter, military helicopters ~f Vi! 

nam, who i~ .excellent in t~e sky in the southern Lao, there 10-

about 10 m,htary men on ,t. And of this 10 military men the 

about 5 Russian officials and the-They met to search but no~ 
they not find any trace, any sign, of helicopters or a'ny man of 
those. 

Senator McCAIN. You brought with you when you came from 

Pans ~me documents which were given to the Pentagon which 

you think can help us resolve this issue; is that correct? 
Mr. TIN. Yes. 

. Senator McCAIN. And this Committee will receive copies of that. 
IS that correct? • 

Mr. TIN .. Yes. I have-;-I hav.e with me-I have with me one book 

I have wntten and prmted 10 1975 in Hanoi by the publishi 

house of the army on the pilots in the Hilton Hanoi. And also' 

have wI.th me. about 12 note, special notes, that I have written out 

when I mtel'Vlewed American pilots in Hilton Hotel Hanoi. 

Sepator McCAIN. And those will be turned over to the Commit­
tee; IS that correct? 

Mr. TIN. Yes. 
The CHAIRMAN .. Senator, the Pentagon is translating those cur­

rently and they WIll be made fully available to the Committee. 

Senator McCAIN. Good. And I would suggest Mr. Chairman-in 

fact I know it !S redundant. for me to say, that'we will make these 

documents available to the mterested parties as rapidly as possible. 
The CHAIRMAN. Absolutely. 
Senator MCCAIN. I want to assure our friends who are here. 

But isn't it also true, Colonel Bui Tin that there is a lot of infor­

mation that the Vietnamese governm~nt still has in the form of 

d~uments from the provinces, documents by the Army units, anti­

atrcraft umts, documents that the Vietnamese air force has that 

they could provide us, the United States with which could help us 

resolve this is.'me? Isn't it true that th~ Vietnamese government 

stIlI .has very .'mportant documents in archives that they have ~ot 
provIded us wIth that they should provide us with if they are goini 

to cooperate? Is that a true statement? 
. Mr. TIN. Yes. I have suggested a three point proposal. The firstly 

IS to allow missions, Americans in this mission, to go anywhere to 

meet WIth everyone in search of especially 62 case it's expensive to 

reach a conclusion for each case. And, secondly, I' propose that the 

VIetnamese government allow the American side to be in touch 

with the archive. of the D<;fense Ministry, the archive of the J)e­
partment of PolItical Affatrs, the archive of the Department In 

charge of the POW, Cue Dich Van, and the file also of many mili­

tary hospitals and many provinces, because now, after the war, 
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province have issue, written out, one history on the-against 

AJTleriCBln war, history, each history, very concrete history, and 

in(:IUldip"g many pictures. And so I think that is very helpful. 

in plus, I ask that the Vietnamese side allow American side 

in touch, in contact, with several Colonels in charge of the 

Dich Van, in charge of those camps of prisoners and also many 

iransll~t<)rs at that time, because each camp, there are a translator. 

these translator know very, very well each case: When they 

.• nve, what is the state of-his is representative of where, when is 

IWI-r,e declare and so on. And once those Colonels will be contact­

American side. 
third point is, that by the means of media, mass media, in 

VietDlanI, by example, by television, by radio, by newspaper, to 

clear to the public in all of the country that to propose our 

lleoplle in search of the news about American lives and especially 

AnlericBlfl remains. Because in my knowledge there are several 
collect the remains of Americans, but they don't 

with the government, because they was afraid that reward 

.~lg ~from American is not give him all. So---
l,;fl[AURMAN. They are afraid that the reward would not be 

to them. 
fiN. Yes. 
CHAIRMAN. They think there is a reward that would be 

,omriJ'g· 
. Yes. Yes. But all know that. And so I think that there 

original malice at the time of war, they was to brought 

American died in somewhere, they can remain in search of 

remains. 
!!e,naltor MCCAIN. I thank you, Mr. Chairman. Just a comment. I 

that Colonel Bui Tin's suggestions should be passed on to the 

etr~anles~ government and I think it would be very interesting to 

response, because if they do agree to his conditions, I 

it would go along way. 
""'OIlel Bui Tin, I am not looking forward to meeting some of 

people that need to be interviewed. In fact, I think I will de­

But I certainly understand why they should be. 
Mr. Chairman, I appreciate the very great indulgence that 

and the rest of the Committee have shown now. I could make 

more comment, because I understand you may have to leave in 

COUple of minutes. 
We are not done with the first 3 days of hearings, but, in my 

""""--10 my view, Mr. Chairman, we have gotten off to a very good 

':;~~:;~f~tl:.Jt:hink it has been balanced. I think the staff is to be 
~ I think you and Senator Smith are to be congratu­

obviously, we have a long way to go. That's why we are 

~Ul'inless for a year. But I think we have made a very, very good 

:~i;;~i~n~~1 know that I speak for a lot of people in expressing my 
.• to you and Senator Smith. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

l,;ll[AIRM:A!,:. Thank you very much, Senator McCain. I appre­

that, and I know Senator Smith does. 
~ant to thank all of my colleagues. I think the attendance and 

'nterest has been superb. And I think it has been an important 

of helping us get off on the right foot. 


